The Biobehavioral Effects of Gentle Stretching in Patients with Heart Failure

Katherine Platz

Charlottesville, VA

BSN, George Mason University, 2013

A Dissertation presented to the Graduate Faculty of

The University of Virginia in Candidacy for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate School of Arts and Sciences

School of Nursing

University of Virginia

June, 2023

© Copyright by Katherine Platz

All Rights Reserved June 2023

Dedication

I dedicate this dissertation to my husband, Chance Platz, who has been a constant support throughout

the doctoral program.

Acknowledgements

As I reflect over the past four years of this doctoral journey, I am in awe of the love and support I have received by so many people around me. First and foremost, I am grateful to God who led me to this path and held my hand throughout the journey. Second, I would like to thank my dissertation committee chair and academic advisor, Dr. Jill Howie-Esquivel. From the moment I reached out as a prospective student, Jill has been a fountain of inspiration, unfailing encouragement, and wisdom. I am deeply blessed to know her. I would also like to thank my dissertation committee members, Dr. Maureen Metzger, Dr. Casey Cavanagh, and Dr. Linda Park for lending their time, expertise and enthusiasm in my research endeavors. I am also grateful to the PhD faculty members who through their courses and enthusiasm, unveiled a world I never knew existed and equipped me with the tools to answer burning questions I have as a bedside nurse.

I want to thank my friends in the doctoral program for in equal parts inspiring me and sitting with me through not knowing the answers. I want to thank my friends for reaching out to me in the tough spots and celebrating in the wins along the way. I want to thank the teachers at my daughter's daycare for surrounding her with love. I want to thank my mother for inspiring me since the age of six to become a nurse and knowing beyond a doubt that this degree was something I could do. I want to thank my family, especially my brother Jesse, for being my touchstone for what's real. Lastly, and most importantly, I want to thank my husband, Chance Platz, who is my rock and has always been my greatest support. He has believed in me every single step of the way even in the moments when I didn't believe in myself. This research was not funded. However, I would like to acknowledge University of Virginia School of Nursing for their generous four year scholarship, the Jonas Scholar program for two years of tuition funding, and those that made the GI Bill possible.

Committee Members

Dissertation Chair:

Jill Howie-Esquivel, PhD, RN, ACNP-BC, FAAN

Associate Professor of Nursing, School of Nursing, University of Virginia

Committee Members:

Maureen Metzger, PhD, RN

Assistant Professor of Nursing, School of Nursing, University of Virginia

Casey Cavanagh, PhD

Assistant Professor of Psychiatry and Neurobehavioral Sciences, School of Medicine, University

of Virginia

Linda Park, PhD, MS, FNP-BC, FAAN, FAHA

Associate Professor, Department of Community Health Systems, University of California, San

Francisco

Table of Contents

Page

Chapter 1. Introduction

Background	9
Study Purpose and Specific Aims	1/
Study Fulpose and Specific Allis	14
References	15

Chapter 2. Manuscript 1

Benefits, Facilitators, and Barriers of Alternative Models of Cardiac Rehabilitation: A Qualitative Systematic Review

Title Page	20
Abstract	
Introduction	22
Mathada	
Results	26
Discussion	31
Conclusions	
References	
Tables and Figures	44

Chapter 3. Manuscript 2

Initiating and Continuing Long Term Exercise in Heart Failure: a Qualitative Analysis from the GENTLE-HF Study

Title Page	49
Abstract	50
Introduction	51
Methods	52
Results	54
Discussion	60
Conclusions	64

References	5
Tables and Figures70)
Chapter 4. Manuscript 3	
Effects of Social Isolation and Loneliness on Heart Failure Self-Care	
Title Page74	4
Abstract7	5
Introduction7	6
Methods78	8
Results	1
Discussion8	2
Conclusions	37
References	8
Tables and Figures	92
Chapter 5. Conclusions	
Summary of Findings) 5
Nursing Implications	€7
Strengths and Limitations	98
References1	L00
Appendices1	102

Chapter 1: Introduction

Heart failure (HF) is the number one cause for hospital admission in the U.S. for adults over the age of 65. HF has the highest 30-day readmission rate at 23.5%, and despite only 2.4% of the U.S. population suffering from HF, the total cost was \$30.7 billion in 2012 and it is projected to rise to \$69.8 billion by 2030.^{1–3} Currently there is no cure for HF and 50% of patients die within 5 years of a diagnosis.³ HF is characterized by a progressive health decline marked by episodes of acute decompensation until ultimate pump failure and death.^{1,4}

From the patient's perspective HF is experienced as a "debilitating and unpredictable condition that engenders bewilderment, fear and hopelessness" and requires daily management to prevent exacerbation resulting in hospitalization.^{1,5} In a narrative review of qualitative studies by Jeon et al.⁶, everyday life for a person with HF was characterized by social isolation, living in fear of pain and death, and a loss of control. Patients described "feeling imprisoned in illness"⁶ and attributed this feeling to unpredictable and distressing HF symptoms such as shortness of breath and fatigue, and required medications such as diuretics that cause increased urgency and frequency of urination. These obstacles can make leaving the home problematic contributing to social isolation and feelings of imprisonment and loneliness.⁶ Being isolated from others due to the disease process of HF and losing a sense of control is echoed across multiple qualitative studies and qualitative literature reviews examining the lived experience of HF.⁶⁻¹⁰ In a phenomenological study of patients with HF, data show that individuals with HF face the prospect and/or fear of death daily.¹¹

Palliation of Heart Failure Symptoms through Physical Activity

One way in which a patient with HF may improve his/her symptoms and quality of life is through physical activity. The Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans¹² and the American Heart Association¹³ recommend adults with chronic conditions participate in at least 150 minutes per week of moderate-

intensity physical activity. They further emphasize and Kraus et al.¹⁴ confirm in their recent systematic review that any amount of movement is better than being sedentary.^{12,13}

For HF patients, exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation (CR) is recommended as it comprises both structured exercise as well as heart healthy education and counseling.¹⁵ As inferred by the term 'rehabilitation', CR entails a supportive and teaching environment typically provided over the course of 36 in-person sessions, in order that the patient upon graduation would have the skills necessary to continue with heart healthy lifestyle changes including consistent exercise.^{16,17} CR has been found to reduce all-cause mortality in the long-term, reduce all-cause and HF-specific hospitalization, improve health-related quality of life, and reduce depression and anxiety through multiple physiological benefits.^{15,18,19}

Barriers and Potential Physical Activity Solutions

Despite numerous benefits to participation in CR, only 2.7% of eligible HF patients attend. There are several reasons for non-attendance of cardiovascular disease patients including patients with HF that include: lack of transportation and/or living alone, low referral and enrollment, lack of local CR programs, competing demands, comorbidities, fear of exercise, cost, and physical limitations, among others.^{20–26}

Barrier: Physical Limitations

Most CR programs typically include walking or jogging on a treadmill.^{16,27} However, in our previous study we estimated from a sample of 200,087 American adults with cardiovascular disease that more than two in five have serious difficulty walking.²⁸ Similarly, Supervia et al.²⁹ found that 60% of CR eligible patients reported a musculoskeletal limitation that limits their walking ability and that though it did not affect enrollment in CR, it did significantly impact attendance rates. Conventional CR exercise including treadmill walking may be additionally daunting to HF patients. Charuel et al.³⁰ found in their qualitative study of perceptions and experiences of HF patients with physical activity, that many cited

breathlessness, fatigue and side effects from their prescribed medications as reasons for not engaging in physical activity. Many were afraid they may overexert themselves or fall, and half admitted that neither their primary care practitioner nor cardiologist had discussed the need to exercise. The most cited reason for not engaging in physical activity was osteoarthritic impairments of the legs.³⁰ Alternative models of CR that accommodate physical limitations and also provide symptom relief to HF patients are needed.

Yoga is a low impact form of exercise that integrates low to moderate aerobic activity in addition to deep breathing and relaxation techniques. No equipment is required and yoga can be practiced in most any space. Among the benefits of Yoga found in HF patients are: improved LVEF, exercise capacity, peak oxygen consumption, reduced heart rate, increased heart rate variability and rate pressure product, and decreased inflammatory markers.^{31–34} Yoga is adaptable to various fitness levels and physical disabilities ranging in difficulty from chair-based to continuous flow.³³ Selman et al. (2015) found in their qualitative study examining the perspectives of HF patients with a Tele-Yoga intervention that several participants found the chair-based exercises mitigated the difficulty with getting up and down from the floor, keeping pace with the exercise, and limiting the uncomfortable feeling of breathlessness during exercise. As breathlessness is a distressing, unpredictable, and common symptom for HF patients, the breathing exercises (pranayama) of Yoga have particular relevance for HF patients.^{6,33} Selman et al.³⁵ found that some participants were able to integrate the breathing exercises of yoga into daily life and could even reverse shortness of breath when it occurred.

Barrier: Social Isolation and Loneliness

The issue remains that HF patients are "imprisoned in illness" ¹⁰, and any exercise intervention, no matter how adaptable to physical limitation, must be accessible and address barriers to attendance. In our previous study we estimate that one-fifth of adults with cardiovascular disease reported dependence on another person to attend medical appointments.²⁸ For patients with HF, this dependence is likely more prominent due to lifestyle changes, medications and/or distressing symptoms that complicate leaving the home, securing transportation and/or socializing. Over time these barriers can contribute to a shrinking social network size and number of social interactions.⁶ Gorji et al.'s³⁶ metaanalysis found that the prevalence of objective and perceived social isolation among HF patients was greater than 37%, and that socially isolated patients experience a 55% greater risk of hospital readmission than non-socially isolated patients.³⁷ Both social isolation and loneliness have been linked to early mortality, outweighing obesity as a risk factor.³⁷ Objective social isolation is defined as having a lack of social connections or infrequent social interactions, whereas perceived social isolation, commonly referred to as loneliness, is the mismatch between one's desired and actual relationships.^{38,39} The pandemic intensified social isolation and loneliness for many in this vulnerable population and made the already limited access to CR programs even scarcer as programs suspended or reduced participation to limit contagion.^{40–42} The clinical implications are twofold: CR locations should be more accessible to patients with HF, and that clinicians explore ways to improve social isolation and loneliness.

Home-based CR, sometimes called telerehabilitation, can be offered virtually either through live-video conference or a variety of asynchronous methods such as a web dashboard, text, or phone.^{43,44} Chiefly, the intent of home-based CR is to reduce or eliminate the patient need for physical presence at the CR center for exercise sessions.^{45–48} According to a Cochrane review there is no difference in patient outcomes in home-based vs. center-based CR, and there is a slightly higher program completion rate in home-based CR programs.⁴⁵ Home-based models of CR may also reduce overall costs associated with brick and mortar programs as was found in the FIT@Home study.⁴⁹

Interventions to reduce social isolation and loneliness in older adults have been conducted, but evidence is not definitive regarding intervention type, and for whom and how and in what context social isolation improves.^{50–53} Fakoya et al.⁵⁰ found that group as opposed to one-on-one interventions were more likely to improve social connections. Gardiner et al.⁵¹ found that qualities of successful interventions were: 1) the adaptability of an intervention to address the specific needs of its participants, 2) the involvement of the users in the design and implementation, and 3) that interventions that have productive engagement, i.e. an active activity with a common goal and purpose, are more successful at reducing social isolation than those with passive activities i.e. watching and listening. Hagan et al.⁵² found that explicit conversations about social isolation and loneliness were unsuccessful citing negative associated stigma. Rather they found that relationships were better built through communal activities⁵².

Engaging in group physical activity can take the focus and pressure off of intentional social interactions. Relationships and connectedness are instead built through shared group experience, implied/silent emotional support, and improved individual self-esteem from physical activity.⁵⁴ Shvedko et al.⁵⁴ found a small, but significant positive effect on social functioning in their systematic review of physical activity interventions to reduce social isolation and loneliness for older adults. The strongest effects were found in interventions for chronic disease populations, group setting, and delivery by a medical healthcare provider. Brady et al.'s cross-sectional study⁵⁵ found that older adults with a membership in Silver Sneakers, a Medicare option which offers live online group exercise classes, had lower social isolation and loneliness.

Heart Failure Self-Care

Prior evidence demonstrates that social isolation and loneliness are contributing factors to poor self-care behaviors such as smoking, alcohol misuse, medication non-adherence, poor sleep hygiene, unhealthy dietary choices and sedentary behavior.^{6,7} There are several possible mechanisms to explain the underlying associations between social isolation, loneliness and poor health outcomes (e.g. physiological, psychological and sociological^{6,15}); Self-care behavior, however, may have particular importance for patients with HF who have daily complex self-care needs that are integral to health stability.^{3,12} Adequate self-care is a key component found in all major guidelines for HF management^{1,2}

13

and involves patient engagement in specific activities that limit illness related complications and promote health and well-being.³ HF self-care behaviors include self-care maintenance (e.g. taking prescribed medications, exercising, maintaining a low-sodium diet), self-care monitoring (e.g. daily weights, observing for symptoms of fluid overload), and self-care management (e.g. responding to signs and symptoms as they occur).^{3,4} Patients with HF who engage in effective self-care practices have better quality of life, lower risk of all-cause and HF-related hospital readmissions and risk of mortality.⁵

Study Purpose and Specific Aims

Alternative models of CR that use an alternative gentle exercise and an alternative (i.e. homebased) location may potentially mitigate physical limitations, access, and social isolation barriers to exercise for patients with HF, however, patient experiences with these models have been understudied. Given the dismal adherence to physical activity guidelines among patients with HF, it is imperative to examine if and how these models could improve exercise adherence and thereby improve health outcomes. Lastly, though social support has been investigated with regard to HF self-care, it is unknown whether social isolation and loneliness as distinct concepts can predict HF self-care scores.

The specific aims of this study were to first review the literature to (1) explore qualitative patient experiences with alternative models of CR; then, in patients with HF who participated in the GENTLE-HF study (2) explore patient perceptions of initial and continued exercise engagement in gentle non-aerobic exercise; and (3) investigate the relationship between social isolation, loneliness and HF self-care.

References

- 1. Goldgrab D, Balakumaran K, Kim MJ, Tabtabai SR. Updates in heart failure 30-day readmission prevention. *Heart Fail Rev.* 2019;24(2):177-187. doi:10.1007/s10741-018-9754-4
- Jackson Sandra L., Tong Xin, King Raymond J., Loustalot Fleetwood, Hong Yuling, Ritchey Matthew D. National Burden of Heart Failure Events in the United States, 2006 to 2014. *Circ Heart Fail*. 2018;11(12):e004873. doi:10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.117.004873
- 3. Virani SS, Alonso A, Aparicio HJ, et al. Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics—2021 Update. *Circulation*. 2021;143(8):e254-e743. doi:10.1161/CIR.000000000000950
- 4. Snipelisky D, Chaudhry SP, Stewart GC. The Many Faces of Heart Failure. *Card Electrophysiol Clin*. 2019;11(1):11-20. doi:10.1016/j.ccep.2018.11.001
- 5. Greenhalgh T, A'Court C, Shaw S. Understanding heart failure; explaining telehealth a hermeneutic systematic review. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord*. 2017;17. doi:10.1186/s12872-017-0594-2
- Jeon YH, Kraus SG, Jowsey T, Glasgow NJ. The experience of living with chronic heart failure: a narrative review of qualitative studies. *BMC Health Serv Res*. 2010;10:77. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-10-77
- 7. Hopp FP, Thornton N, Martin L. The lived experience of heart failure at the end of life: a systematic literature review. *Health Soc Work*. 2010;35(2):109-117. doi:10.1093/hsw/35.2.109
- 8. Leeming A, Murray SA, Kendall M. The impact of advanced heart failure on social, psychological and existential aspects and personhood. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs J Work Group Cardiovasc Nurs Eur Soc Cardiol*. 2014;13(2):162-167. doi:10.1177/1474515114520771
- 9. Paturzo M, Petruzzo A, Bertò L, et al. The lived experience of adults with heart failure: a phenomenological study. *Ann Ig Med Prev E Comunita*. 2016;28(4):263-273. doi:10.7416/ai.2016.2105
- 10. Yu DSF, Lee DTF, Kwong ANT, Thompson DR, Woo J. Living with chronic heart failure: a review of qualitative studies of older people. *J Adv Nurs*. 2008;61(5):474-483. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04553.x
- 11. Olano-Lizarraga M, Martín-Martín J, Pérez-Díez Del Corral M, Saracíbar-Razquin M. Experiencing the possibility of near death on a daily basis: A phenomenological study of patients with chronic heart failure. *Heart Lung J Crit Care*. 2021;51:32-39. doi:10.1016/j.hrtlng.2021.08.006
- 12. Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans, 2nd edition. :118.
- 13. American Heart Association Recommendations for Physical Activity in Adults and Kids. www.heart.org. Accessed November 16, 2021. https://www.heart.org/en/healthyliving/fitness/fitness-basics/aha-recs-for-physical-activity-in-adults

- 14. Kraus WE, Powell KE, Haskell WL, et al. Physical Activity, All-Cause and Cardiovascular Mortality, and Cardiovascular Disease. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2019;51(6):1270-1281. doi:10.1249/MSS.00000000001939
- 15. Heart Failure Society of America. Section 6: Nonpharmacologic Management and Health Care Maintenance in Patients With Chronic Heart Failure. *J Card Fail*. 2010;16(6):e61-e72. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2010.05.015
- 16. Center for Medicare Services. *Medicare Benefit Policy Manual: Cardiac Rehabilitation and Intensive Cardiac Rehabilitation.*; 2010. https://www.cms.gov/regulations-and-guidance/guidance/transmittals/downloads/r126bp.pdf
- 17. Price KJ, Gordon BA, Bird SR, Benson AC. A review of guidelines for cardiac rehabilitation exercise programmes: Is there an international consensus? *Eur J Prev Cardiol*. 2016;23(16):1715-1733. doi:10.1177/2047487316657669
- 18. Long L, Mordi IR, Bridges C, et al. Exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation for adults with heart failure. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2019;1:CD003331. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD003331.pub5
- 19. Zheng X, Zheng Y, Ma J, et al. Effect of exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation on anxiety and depression in patients with myocardial infarction: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Heart Lung J Crit Care*. 2019;48(1):1-7. doi:10.1016/j.hrtlng.2018.09.011
- 20. Keessen P, den Uijl I, Visser B, et al. Fear of movement in patients attending cardiac rehabilitation: A validation study. *J Rehabil Med*. 2020;52(2):jrm00021. doi:10.2340/16501977-2653
- 21. Kellar G, Hickey GW, Goss F, Fertman C, Forman DE. Cardiac Rehabilitation Knowledge and Attitudes of Cardiology Fellows. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(1):30-34. doi:10.1097/HCR.00000000000532
- 22. Khadanga S, Gaalema DE, Savage P, Ades PA. Underutilization of Cardiac Rehabilitation in Women: BARRIERS AND SOLUTIONS. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(4):207-213. doi:10.1097/HCR.0000000000629
- 23. Neubeck L, Freedman SB, Clark AM, Briffa T, Bauman A, Redfern J. Participating in cardiac rehabilitation: a systematic review and meta-synthesis of qualitative data. *Eur J Prev Cardiol*. 2012;19(3):494-503. doi:10.1177/1741826711409326
- 24. Park LG, Schopfer DW, Zhang N, Shen H, Whooley MA. Participation in Cardiac Rehabilitation among Patients with Heart Failure. *J Card Fail*. 2017;23(5):427-431. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2017.02.003
- 25. Ruano-Ravina A, Pena-Gil C, Abu-Assi E, et al. Participation and adherence to cardiac rehabilitation programs. A systematic review. *Int J Cardiol*. 2016;223:436-443. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.08.120
- 26. Schopfer DW, Nicosia FM, Ottoboni L, Whooley MA. Patient Perspectives on Declining to Participate in Home-Based Cardiac Rehabilitation: A MIXED-METHODS STUDY. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2020;40(5):335-340. doi:10.1097/HCR.00000000000493

- 27. Pesah E, Supervia M, Turk-Adawi K, Grace SL. A Review of Cardiac Rehabilitation Delivery Around the World. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis.* 2017;60(2):267-280. doi:10.1016/j.pcad.2017.08.007
- 28. Platz K, Zelle H, Howie-Esquivel J. Prevalence of U.S. Adults with Cardiovascular Disease Reporting Barriers to Clinician Office Visits: Implications for Accessible Models for Cardiac Rehabilitation. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* Published online 2021.
- 29. Supervia M, Medina-Inojosa JR, Pérez-Terzic CM, et al. Impact of Musculoskeletal Limitations on Cardiac Rehabilitation Participation. *Front Cardiovasc Med*. 2021;8:688483. doi:10.3389/fcvm.2021.688483
- Charuel E, Bernard M, Vaillant Roussel H, et al. "I Can't Go Far": Perceptions and Experiences of Heart Failure Patients Regarding Physical Activity: A Qualitative Study Using Semistructured Faceto-Face Interviews. *Health Educ Behav Off Publ Soc Public Health Educ*. Published online November 4, 2021:10901981211053248. doi:10.1177/10901981211053247
- 31. Gok Metin Z, Ejem D, Dionne-Odom JN, et al. Mind-Body Interventions for Individuals With Heart Failure: A Systematic Review of Randomized Trials. *J Card Fail*. 2018;24(3):186-201. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2017.09.008
- 32. Guddeti RR, Dang G, Williams MA, Alla VM. Role of Yoga in Cardiac Disease and Rehabilitation. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2019;39(3):146-152. doi:10.1097/HCR.00000000000372
- 33. Pullen PR, Seffens WS, Thompson WR. Yoga for Heart Failure: A Review and Future Research. *Int J Yoga*. 2018;11(2):91-98. doi:10.4103/ijoy.IJOY_24_17
- 34. Suksatan W, Tankumpuan T. Mind–Body Interventions in Patients With Heart Failure: State of the Science. *J Appl Gerontol*. Published online October 31, 2021:07334648211053000. doi:10.1177/07334648211053000
- 35. Selman L, McDermott K, Donesky D, Citron T, Howie-Esquivel J. Appropriateness and acceptability of a Tele-Yoga intervention for people with heart failure and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: qualitative findings from a controlled pilot study. *BMC Complement Altern Med*. 2015;15(1):1-13. doi:10.1186/s12906-015-0540-8
- Gorji MAH, Fatahian A, Farsavian A. The impact of perceived and objective social isolation on hospital readmission in patients with heart failure: A systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. 2019;60:27-36. doi:10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2019.07.002
- Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Baker M, Harris T, Stephenson D. Loneliness and Social Isolation as Risk Factors for Mortality: A Meta-Analytic Review. *Perspect Psychol Sci.* 2015;10(2):227-237. doi:10.1177/1745691614568352
- 38. Cornwell EY, Waite LJ. Social disconnectedness, perceived isolation, and health among older adults. *J Health Soc Behav*. 2009;50(1):31-48. doi:10.1177/002214650905000103
- 39. Xia N, Li H. Loneliness, Social Isolation, and Cardiovascular Health. *Antioxid Redox Signal*. 2018;28(9):837-851. doi:10.1089/ars.2017.7312

- Abraham WT, Fiuzat M, Psotka MA, O'Connor CM. Heart Failure Collaboratory Statement on Remote Monitoring and Social Distancing in the Landscape of COVID-19. *JACC Heart Fail*. 2020;8(8):692-694. doi:10.1016/j.jchf.2020.06.006
- 41. Melbostad HS, Savage PD, Mahoney K, Gaalema DE, Ades PA, Shepard DS. Financial Analysis of Cardiac Rehabilitation and the Impact of COVID-19. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(5):308-314. doi:10.1097/HCR.0000000000643
- 42. Wall HK, Stolp H, Wright JS, et al. The Million Hearts Initiative: CATALYZING UTILIZATION OF CARDIAC REHABILITATION AND ACCELERATING IMPLEMENTATION OF NEW CARE MODELS. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2020;40(5):290-293. doi:10.1097/HCR.00000000000547
- 43. Brørs G, Pettersen TR, Hansen TB, et al. Modes of e-Health delivery in secondary prevention programmes for patients with coronary artery disease: a systematic review. *BMC Health Serv Res*. 2019;19(1):364. doi:10.1186/s12913-019-4106-1
- 44. Wongvibulsin S, Habeos EE, Huynh PP, et al. Digital Health Interventions for Cardiac Rehabilitation: Systematic Literature Review. *J Med Internet Res.* 2021;23(2):e18773. doi:10.2196/18773
- 45. Anderson L, Sharp GA, Norton RJ, et al. Home-based versus centre-based cardiac rehabilitation. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2017;6:CD007130. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD007130.pub4
- 46. Brouwers RWM, van Exel HJ, van Hal JMC, et al. Cardiac telerehabilitation as an alternative to centre-based cardiac rehabilitation. *Neth Heart J Mon J Neth Soc Cardiol Neth Heart Found*. 2020;28(9):443-451. doi:10.1007/s12471-020-01432-y
- 47. Thomas RJ, Beatty AL, Beckie TM, et al. Home-Based Cardiac Rehabilitation A Scientific Statement From the American Association of Cardiovascular and Pulmonary Rehabilitation, the American Heart Association, and the American College of Cardiology. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2019;74(1):133-153. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2019.03.008
- 48. Thomas RJ, Huang HH. Cardiac Rehabilitation for Secondary Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease: 2019 Update. *Curr Treat Options Cardiovasc Med*. 2019;21(10):56. doi:10.1007/s11936-019-0759-7
- 49. Kraal JJ, Van den Akker-Van Marle ME, Abu-Hanna A, Stut W, Peek N, Kemps HMC. Clinical and cost-effectiveness of home-based cardiac rehabilitation compared to conventional, centre-based cardiac rehabilitation: Results of the FIT@Home study. *Eur J Prev Cardiol*. 2017;24(12):1260-1273. doi:10.1177/2047487317710803
- 50. Fakoya OA, McCorry NK, Donnelly M. Loneliness and social isolation interventions for older adults: a scoping review of reviews. *BMC Public Health*. 2020;20. doi:10.1186/s12889-020-8251-6
- 51. Gardiner C, Geldenhuys G, Gott M. Interventions to reduce social isolation and loneliness among older people: an integrative review. *Health Soc Care Community*. 2018;26(2):147-157. doi:10.1111/hsc.12367
- 52. Hagan R, Manktelow R, Taylor BJ, Mallett J. Reducing loneliness amongst older people: a systematic search and narrative review. *Aging Ment Health*. 2014;18(6):683-693. doi:10.1080/13607863.2013.875122

- 53. O'Rourke HM, Collins L, Sidani S. Interventions to address social connectedness and loneliness for older adults: a scoping review. *BMC Geriatr*. 2018;18(1):214. doi:10.1186/s12877-018-0897-x
- 54. Shvedko A, Whittaker AC, Thompson JL, Greig CA. Physical activity interventions for treatment of social isolation, loneliness or low social support in older adults: A systematic review and metaanalysis of randomised controlled trials. *Psychol Sport Exerc*. 2018;34:128-137. doi:10.1016/j.psychsport.2017.10.003
- 55. Brady S, D'Ambrosio LA, Felts A, Rula EY, Kell KP, Coughlin JF. Reducing Isolation and Loneliness Through Membership in a Fitness Program for Older Adults: Implications for Health. *J Appl Gerontol Off J South Gerontol Soc*. 2020;39(3):301-310. doi:10.1177/0733464818807820
- 56. Hodgson S, Watts I, Fraser S, Roderick P, Dambha-Miller H. Loneliness, social isolation, cardiovascular disease and mortality: a synthesis of the literature and conceptual framework. *J R Soc Med*. 2020;113(5):185-192. doi:10.1177/0141076820918236
- 57. Christensen AV, Juel K, Ekholm O, et al. Significantly increased risk of all-cause mortality among cardiac patients feeling lonely. *Heart Br Card Soc*. 2020;106(2):140-146. doi:10.1136/heartjnl-2019-315460
- 58. Holt-Lunstad J. Loneliness and Social Isolation as Risk Factors: The Power of Social Connection in Prevention. *Am J Lifestyle Med*. 2021;15(5):567-573. doi:10.1177/15598276211009454
- 59. Riegel B, Lee CS, Dickson VV, Medscape. Self care in patients with chronic heart failure. *Nat Rev Cardiol*. 2011;8(11):644-654. doi:10.1038/nrcardio.2011.95
- 60. Olano-Lizarraga M, Wallström S, Martín-Martín J, Wolf A. Causes, experiences and consequences of the impact of chronic heart failure on the person's social dimension: A scoping review. *Health Soc Care Community*. 2022;30(4):e842-e858. doi:10.1111/hsc.13680
- 61. Heidenreich PA, Bozkurt B, Aguilar D, et al. 2022 AHA/ACC/HFSA Guideline for the Management of Heart Failure. *J Card Fail*. Published online April 1, 2022. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2022.02.010
- 62. McDonagh TA, Metra M, Adamo M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. *Eur Heart J*. 2021;42(36):3599-3726. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368
- 63. Graven LJ, Grant JS. Social support and self-care behaviors in individuals with heart failure: an integrative review. *Int J Nurs Stud.* 2014;51(2):320-333. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2013.06.013
- 64. Riegel B, Dunbar SB, Fitzsimons D, et al. Self-care research: Where are we now? Where are we going? *Int J Nurs Stud*. 2021;116:103402. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2019.103402

Chapter 2: Manuscript One

Benefits, Facilitators, and Barriers of Alternative Models of Cardiac Rehabilitation: A Qualitative Systematic Review

Published in the Journal of the Cardiopulmonary Rehabilitation and Prevention

Citation

Platz, K., Kools, S., & Howie-Esquivel, J. (2023). Benefits, Facilitators, and Barriers of Alternative Models of Cardiac Rehabilitation: A QUALITATIVE SYSTEMATIC REVIEW. *Journal of cardiopulmonary*

rehabilitation and prevention, 43(2), 83-92. https://doi-

org.proxy1.library.virginia.edu/10.1097/HCR.000000000000738

Abstract

Purpose: Cardiac rehabilitation (CR) improves health outcomes and quality of life for patients with cardiovascular disease (CVD), yet only a quarter of eligible patients enroll. A myriad of CR models that use either an alternative location (i.e. home-based) and/or an alternative exercise have been developed to overcome known attendance and physical limitation barriers, however patient experiences with these models have not been systematically reviewed. Our aim is to review patient experiences with these models of CR.

Review Methods: We conducted a systematic review and thematic analysis of qualitative studies published between 2009 and January of 2022 from CINAHL, PubMed, Web of Science and PsychINFO. **Summary**: Twenty-five studies were included, representing the perspectives of 487 individuals who participated in an alternative model of CR. Exercises included: walking, tai chi, yoga, aquatic exercise, exergaming, chair-based exercises, aerobics, physical activity trackers, and individualized exercise plans. Nineteen of 25 studies used home-based models and 2 used live-video. Twelve studies included patients with heart failure. Patient perspectives comprised three central themes: (1) Exercise Benefits; (2) Exercise Facilitators; and, (3) Participation barriers. Some thematic categories were reported variably by particular model/study design (e.g. Home-based) than by others. All alternative models of CR were found to be physically, psychologically, and/or socially beneficial to patients. Participants described facilitators and barriers that were influential in the decision to initiate or continue exercise. These patient insights are critical for innovative delivery of CR that is appealing, accommodates physical limitations, and broadens access to improve health equity.

Keywords: Cardiac rehabilitation, cardiovascular disease, qualitative research, telerehabilitation, musculoskeletal pain

21

Condensed Abstract

We conducted a systematic review of qualitative studies examining patient perspectives of cardiac rehabilitation models that use either an alternative location (i.e. home-based) and/or an alternative exercise. Benefits, facilitators and barriers were reported by patients. These insights can help improve the delivery of cardiac rehabilitation and provide new directions for research.

Key Perspective

- Alternative models of CR improve self-efficacy which is an important predictor of physical activity and health-related quality of life.
- Top two facilitators: family/peer support and convenience
- Top two barriers: fearful preconceptions about exercise, and complaint with the specific exercise or aspect of the program
- Patients described numerous physical, psychological, and social benefits not typically measured in research indicating new directions for clinical practice as well as future study designs.

INTRODUCTION

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is the number one cause of death in adults worldwide.¹ Cardiac rehabilitation (CR) is utilized as a CVD secondary prevention measure and combines education and exercise to reduce and reverse risk factors for CVD related death.² Standard CR programs are typically inperson at an outpatient center or hospital and include 36 sessions of prescribed aerobic exercise using a treadmill or cardio exercise machine over the course of 12 wk. CR has long been shown to reduce CVD related death, hospitalization, and to improve health-related quality of life (HRQOL).³ Despite clear health-related benefits, CR participation rates are low and long-term adherence is even lower.⁴ In the United States, it is estimated that one-quarter of all eligible patients initially attend CR, but just one-quarter of those patients will complete all recommended sessions.⁵

Lack of local CR programs (CR deserts), suspended CR programs for COVID-19, cost, lack of provider referral, rural living, lower socioeconomic status and underinsurance are factors that lead to low CR enrollment.^{6–8} Patient-related factors also limit CR attendance including transportation, time conflicts for competing demands, depression, maladaptive coping and physical limitations to exercise.^{8–13} Access to physical activity has been defined by U.S. Department of Health and Human Services as a social determinant of health. Lack of access to resources for positive health behaviors, such as CR and physical activity programs can perpetuate health inequity.¹⁴ By providing alternative models of physical activity that are more accessible and accommodate physical limitations, health inequity can be better addressed.

Accordingly, researchers and providers have recognized the need for alternative models of CR.⁶ For the purposes of this review, an alternative model of CR is defined as a model using either an alternative form of exercise and/or an alternative location such as a home-based or community-based setting. The aim of an alternative exercise model can be two-fold: to accommodate the physical limitations of patients due to past injuries, comorbidities, or low existing physical fitness, or to provide a type of exercise that may be more convenient or accessible to the patient. Examples of alternative exercises include swimming, exergaming (videogaming for exercise), mind-body exercises, and chairbased exercises, among others. Home-based or community-based CR models reduce or eliminate patient travel needs. Home-based CR models can use either synchronous or asynchronous communication via phone, text, web dashboard or live-video to communicate, potentially increasing CR access both geographically and for scheduling flexibility.¹⁵

While a systematic review has been undertaken to determine the effectiveness of alternative models of CR¹⁶, a synthesis of qualitative data that describe the effectiveness has yet to be published. A systematic review of qualitative studies is well-suited to capture the participant perspective that can better inform CR program design and implementation, as well as to identify new directions for

research.¹⁷ Therefore, our aim is to systematically review the qualitative evidence exploring patient experiences with alternative models of CR.

METHODS

This review follows the 6 stages for developing a qualitative systematic review protocol outlined in Butler, Hall, and Copnell's guide: (1) Developing a research question, (2) Developing a search strategy, (3) Designing a review process, (4) Critically appraising the studies, (5) Extracting the data, and (6) Synthesizing the data.¹⁸ Additionally, we used the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analysis (PRISMA) guidelines¹⁹ as well as the enhancing transparency in reporting the synthesis of qualitative research statement.²⁰ The review was pre-registered with PROSPERO (no.261207) and conforms with the principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki.

SEARCH STRATEGY

We searched databases PubMed, CINAHL, Web of Science and PsychINFO in January of 2022 in consultation with an expert health sciences librarian using Boolean operators combining the following keywords: cardiac disease, heart disease (MeSH term), heart failure, walking, Wii (gaming console), home-based, yoga, tai chi, stretch, dance, qigong, aquatic exercise, water exercise, calisthenics, gardening, weight-support exercise, mind-body, tele-rehabilitation (MeSH term), qualitative research (MeSH term), interviews, and focus group (MeSH term). Date restrictions were set to studies published since 2009 in order to capture the most current CR studies. We restricted the search to peer-reviewed studies published in the English language. We also hand-searched reference lists of relevant papers. We saved all articles to a citation manager and removed duplicates prior to screening.

STUDY SELECTION PROCESS

The search resulted in 459 studies after duplicates were removed. We reviewed the title and abstracts of all articles for inclusion criteria (Figure 1), and reviewed the full text of remaining articles for exclusion criteria. We included studies if they used qualitative study methods to assess the participant experience of an adult with CVD in a multi-component or stand-alone exercise intervention for the secondary prevention of CVD. We excluded studies if they did not have results, if the exercise protocol was poorly described, or if the intervention was standard CR.

Figure 1

PRISMA Flow diagram describing search strategy and study selection

CRITICAL APPRAISAL

Two researchers (K.P. and J.H.E.) independently conducted a critical appraisal of each study using the Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (CASP) qualitative checklist that comprises 10 questions to evaluate the quality, trustworthiness and rigor of the findings (Table 1).²¹ Disagreements in scoring were discussed between reviewers until consensus was achieved. A third person was designated to resolve disagreements in scoring if necessary, however that third person was not needed.

DATA EXTRACTION AND THEMATIC ANALYSIS

We analyzed the coded data using the three stages of thematic analysis.²² First, we inductively coded every word of the results section of each study including only that which pertained to participant perspectives of alternative models of CR. Second, we organized and combined codes into related categories. Lastly, we compared categories and merged them into analytical themes. The cross-platform program Dedoose[®] was used to manage data analysis. Discussion among authors was ongoing during each stage of data extraction and synthesis and was facilitated with memos to track decision-making and thematic conceptualizations.

RESULTS

STUDY CHARACTERISTICS

Twenty-Five studies were included in this review (Supplemental Table 2) representing eight countries and 487 individuals (female patients = 144, male patients = 295, caregivers = 37, professionals = 11) with an age range of 34-85 yr who participated or supported patient participation in an alternative model of CR. A variety of alternative models of CR were represented (Table 3). Exercises included: walking, tai chi, yoga, aquatic exercise, exergaming (videogaming for exercise), chair-based exercises, aerobics, physical activity trackers, and individualized exercise plans. Nineteen of 25 studies used home-based models, two of which were live-video. Twelve of the studies included patients with heart failure (HF)^{23–34}, one included patients with stable angina³⁵, one included patients with paroxysmal atrial fibrillation (PAF)³⁶, and one focused on patients who experienced transient ischemic attack (TIA)³⁷. Qualitative study methodology varied and the majority used either thematic or qualitative content analysis. Twenty study designs included individual semi-structured interviews and five included focus groups.^{24,32,37–39}

RESULTS OF THEMATIC ANALYSIS

Participant perspectives can be summarized in three central themes: (1) Exercise benefits, (2) Exercise facilitators, and (3) Barriers that influenced or prevented participation. Themes and categories along with supporting studies are provided in Table 4.

Theme 1: Exercise benefits

All study participants reported benefit(s) from study participation. Five categories of benefit are listed in order of prominence (Table 4). Improvement in self-efficacy was the most commonly reported benefit noted in all 25 studies. Participants described self-efficacy in terms of exercise or in managing health conditions and symptoms, including making important lifestyle changes. Many participants remarked that exercise participation gave them confidence to increase and try new exercises or activities they would not have previously attempted. Some participants expressed that they were able to return to activities they had enjoyed earlier in life.

A number of participants reported improvements in managing bothersome symptoms. For example, a participant in a center-based group yoga intervention reported improved stress selfmanagement which in turn, eliminated bothersome atrial fibrillation symptoms.³⁶ Similarly, a homebased yoga group participant with HF experienced improved management of breathlessness during exercise.²³ The authors speculate that self-efficacy is more likely to occur when participants also experience psychological improvements, physical or health improvements, being accountable, improved access to health related care, convenience, and tailoring or individualizing to preference or ability as these categories frequently co-occurred. These frequent co-occurrences could signify the potential mechanism by which patients came to have feelings of improved self-efficacy.

Lifestyle changes encompassed prioritizing and planning for exercise by increasing either the intensity of or time spent completing exercise. Changing diet and quitting smoking were also among the lifestyle changes reported by study participants.

Physical benefits were the next most prominent category with evidence in 22 studies. Physical improvements included enhanced balance, flexibility, coordination, range of motion, strength, increased physical activity and a return to activities previously enjoyed. An older male adult with HF attributed participation in center-based group tai chi with improvements in his balance and restoring a steady gait from his previous shuffling walk.²⁸ Improvements in health or comorbid conditions included weight loss, improved blood sugars, symptom control, blood pressure, cardiac function, sleep quality and avoiding

invasive procedures. A participant in a home-based walking intervention stated that her blood sugar levels were normal for the first time in 30 yr.³²

Reported psychological benefits included decreased anxiety and stress, increased resilience, motivation to exercise, alertness, and positive mood. The authors speculate that psychological benefits are more likely to occur when participants also experience self-efficacy and physical or health improvements as these categories frequently co-occurred. Additionally, participants from all six programs that used either tai chi or yoga reported psychological benefit. Five of those programs were in person and the sixth used live video instruction, suggesting that peer support may also contribute to psychological benefit.

Improved access to physical activity and/or medical care was expressed as a benefit in 15 studies. Improved social support whether in the form of peer or family support were also important benefits noted among participants in 11 studies.

Theme 2: Exercise facilitators

Participants in all 25 studies reported factors that facilitated initiation and continued engagement with physical activity participation. Facilitators comprised eight categories (Table 4). Equally cited as a facilitator were the categories of convenience and family or peer support, each represented in 20 studies. Exercise as being adaptable to a participants' environment was highlighted by study participants who remarked that they used yoga at work or even sitting in a traffic jam.³⁶ Convenience also related to the alternative setting. For example, one participant commented on the convenience of a home-based live-video group exercise class as eliminating the burden of driving for his wife.²⁹

The presence of peer or family support was an equally referenced facilitator across studies regardless of whether the exercise was center or home-based, despite wide variations in social connection and study designs. Participants in center-based programs noted the importance of, and

positive, motivating influence of group meetings with peers who shared their diagnosis. One participant in a center-based group tai chi class for HF patients remarked that the social interactions among group participants was the most enjoyable part of exercise participation and reason for adherence.²⁸

Peer and family support was also an important facilitator in home-based programs. For some participants, having their exercise program at home meant that family or caregiver support could naturally occur as family members and caregivers were frequently present during exercise sessions, some of them joining in alongside the participant.²⁹ Some participants noted friendly competition or accountability to exercise occurred with family members.³⁷ Family and peer support was mentioned as a facilitator in all 12 HF programs and in 5 of the 6 center-based programs.

Across 19 studies, participants cited that feeling safe through staff contact was an important exercise facilitator. This contact ranged from an initial medical endorsement, to asynchronous monitoring or communication (email, messaging, dashboard), to direct communication (phone calls, video-calls, home visits). Feeling safe and/or supported was mentioned in 16 of 19 home-based programs and 10 out of 12 programs for patients with HF.

Being held accountable to exercise participation was a facilitator mentioned in 17 studies, but one that was implemented in a variety of ways by the research teams. Accountability to exercise strategies included: performance feedback, goal setting, logging exercise, and prompting. Whether accountability was enacted by the individual or the health team, and to what extent, varied by individual study design. Accountability was not referenced by any of the center-based programs, but was mentioned in 17 of 19 home-based programs.

Tailoring or individualizing exercise to physical ability or preference was an equally cited facilitator as referenced in 17 studies. Tailoring could mean increasing or decreasing the difficulty, or suggesting an alternative exercise if previous injury prevented certain activities or simply if the patient disliked an aspect of the exercise that could be modified. Feeling safe, tailoring to preference or ability and being accountable were frequently mentioned together suggesting a potentially significant relationship.

Thirteen studies referenced enjoyment and preference as facilitating participation; often enjoyment acted as a distractor which participants said enabled exercise to pass without their notice, sometimes resulting in exercising longer, as was noted in a study that examined pairing music to walking.⁴⁰ Equally cited facilitators were anticipating or experiencing desirable physical or psychological health benefits, reported in 12 studies, and perceiving exercise as attainable or realistic.

Theme 3: Barriers that influenced or prevented exercise participation.

Exercise barriers that influenced or prevented participation were reported in 22 of the 25 studies and comprised nine categories (Table 4). A fearful, negative or false preconception about exercise by the participant or their family presented a barrier to exercise in 14 studies. Many participants or their family members were concerned that exercise or too much exercise may cause further heart damage. Some were unsure of what kind of exercise was appropriate for their heart condition. Others were concerned that exercise would exacerbate a previous back or knee injury or that frailty would prevent exercise participation.

Complaint with a specific exercise or an exercise program design was cited in 12 studies as a barrier to participation. For example, a participant who found an exercise boring or stated that they preferred outdoor exercise limited their study participation.

Physical and/or health conditions such as back pain, arthritis, knee pain and CVD symptoms altered or prevented participation in 11 studies. One participant remarked of a home-based walking program that her knee pain simply prevented her from walking and that the music intervention could not change that.⁴⁰

Weather, terrain, and transportation also emerged as barriers to participation in 11 studies; nine of these studies were home-based programs that included walking outdoors as the primary mode of exercise. Weather was often the cited barrier that altered or prevented participation in these studies.

Competing obligations such as work or caring responsibilities was a barrier in nine studies. Other barriers included technical difficulties and/or technology illiteracy, lacking motivation, and misunderstanding or confusion about the exercise. There were no frequent co-occurrences of barriers with any other category.

DISCUSSION

This qualitative systematic review revealed that all alternative models of CR were beneficial to participants physically, psychologically, and/or socially despite differences in types and delivery methods found in exercise programs. We agree with past reviews that there is no need to rely on the traditional model of CR.^{16,41,42} Rather, CR models that offer an alternative location and/or an alternative exercise should be made available in order to better meet patient need and preference. Participants described influential facilitators and barriers that informed the initiation and continuation of exercise. These insights offer pragmatic data with which to improve the delivery of CR to be accessible and appealing. Our qualitative systematic review also reveals a wide array of physical, psychological, and social benefits over and above exercise capacity and CVD risk factor modification that are typically presented as benefits in quantitative systematic reviews examining the effects of alternative and traditional CR.⁴¹⁻⁴⁵ Thus, our findings reveal many new directions for clinical practice and future research.

EXERCISE BENEFITS

Physical and health benefits were reported in the vast majority of studies. Physical benefits included improved balance, flexibility, coordination, range of motion, strength and increased physical activity. Though numerous patients with CVD stand to gain from these important benefits, many of

these benefits are critical in reversing sarcopenia (muscle loss) commonly associated with aging.^{46,47} Older adults with CVD are currently under-referred to standard CR⁴; these findings suggest that this absence represents not only the lack of secondary CVD prevention measures, but also a missed opportunity to reverse sarcopenia and potentially avoid associated adverse outcomes.

Increased exercise self-efficacy was a psychological benefit in all included studies. Self-efficacy is a well-documented determinant of physical activity engagement and maintenance and is the only consistent predictor of physical activity benefits; high self-efficacy predicts low exercise lapse and relapse.^{48,49} Self-efficacy is also associated with better HRQOL among patients with CVD⁵⁰; Among patients with HF, improving self-efficacy, attitudes and managing relapse are integral to long-term exercise adherence.⁵¹ That said, self-efficacy was measured in only 10 of 83 studies in Clark et al.'s alternative models of CR systematic review.¹⁶ Knowledge of which models of CR result in high selfefficacy and the further isolating of key ingredients to support self-efficacy is imperative to improving exercise initiation and adherence.

Participants reported psychological benefits that included decreased anxiety and stress, increased resilience, motivation to exercise, alertness, and positive mood. Our findings mirror and potentially provide important qualitative context to quantitative studies that show significant improvements in anxiety and depression among patients with CVD completing exercise-based CR.^{52–54} Some studies have suggested a bidirectional relationship between depression and cardiovascular health.^{55,56} These pathophysiological pathways are not fully understood and require additional examination. Additionally, qualitative studies are also needed to explore for whom psychological benefits occur, and what ingredients of CR facilitate those outcomes.⁵⁷

We found participants reported improved family/peer support in nearly half of the included studies. Previous data shows that psychosocial factors, such as family and peer support, are a protective

factor for all cause and early mortality associated with social isolation in patients with CVD.^{58–60} Further, family/peer support was associated with improved mental health in one study.⁶¹ Importantly, our review found that two-thirds of the participants who reported an improvement in family and peer support had HF, a population with highly prevalent social isolation and loneliness and increased risk for adverse effects from social isolation and loneliness.⁵⁸ Thus, it is possible that alternative models of CR could serve the additional purpose of improving social isolation and loneliness. Further research examining how and why improvement in social support occurs and for whom is needed.

EXERCISE FACILITATORS

Family/peer support was also one of the most prominent facilitators across all reviewed studies. Family and peer support often naturally occurred as a result of the CR program design. For example tai chi was taught in person to a group of patients with HF; patients described the shared diagnosis, space, and learning experience as contributing to a unique social environment that many stated was the best aspect of their participation.²⁸ One home-based design meant family support could naturally occur because family were often present when the patient exercised.²⁹ Similar to findings in previous reviews, future CR design models may involve or augment existing family and peer relationships to improve exercise adherence.^{62,63}

Convenience was an equally cited facilitator and was mentioned more often by participants in home-based programs as well as programs for patients with HF. This is a significant finding in that geographic distance from CR, lack of transportation, difficulty leaving the home, and inability to drive are known barriers to traditional CR that home-based programs could potentially allay.^{6,7,9} Though there is preliminary evidence that home-based telerehabilitation programs may have higher adherence than traditional CR¹⁵, further research is needed to determine if convenience mitigates CR access barriers and improves adherence. Interestingly, though convenience was a prominent facilitator in home-based programs, barriers such as weather, terrain, and transportation as well as competing responsibilities were still mentioned by participants in nearly half of the home-based programs. However, these homebased programs all included walking as a primary exercise; inclement weather for walking accounted for many of these barriers.

Another exercise facilitator in home-based programs was accountability. Accountability was reported by participants in 90% of home-based programs whereas this was not reported by center-based participants. This is unsurprising given that home-based programs can have less physical visibility and many rely on the participant to be self-motivated.^{35,64} Also comparatively higher in home-based programs than center-based programs were the facilitators of feeling safe and/or supported, as well as tailoring or individualizing the exercise to preference or ability. Participants with HF also seemed to value feeling safe and/or supported, and participants in all of the included HF programs referenced family and/or peer support as a facilitator. These facilitators are consistent with the specific challenges of living with HF such as difficulty leaving home, social isolation, loneliness, and navigating bothersome, unpredictable and physically limiting symptoms.⁶⁵

EXERCISE BARRIERS

Similar to the qualitative review by Neubeck et al.⁹ that examined traditional CR participation, we found no predominant exercise barrier across studies, but rather barriers were individual or program dependent. Barriers ranged from mere participation hesitancy to unwillingness. Each barrier could pose a threat to the individual while forming the intention to exercise and/or while choosing whether or not to continue long term exercise. Overall, barriers were inconsistently reported and not reported in three of the included studies.

Our results revealed that participants or family members in over half of the included studies feared that exercise could cause negative cardiac consequences. We provide qualitative context to the study by Farris et al.⁶⁶ who similarly found 40-50% of patients attending CR feared negative health consequences of exercise. Interestingly, a previous qualitative systematic review that examined traditional CR does not mention fear of exercise as a reason for CR non-attendance.⁹ Armed with knowledge that many patients with CVD are uncertain whether or not exercise will cause negative cardiac consequences, or are unsure of the amount of exercise that is appropriate, clinicians can work to address these concerns when describing CR. Providing reassurances early on in an exercise program and throughout can provide support to facilitate exercise participation. Our broad recommendations for the future design of CR programs that incorporates the facilitators while minimizing the impact of barriers can be found in Figure 2.

PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AS A SOCIAL DETERMINANT OF HEALTH

Physical limitations to exercising such as back pain, knee pain, etc. were barriers reported in nearly half of the included studies. Our results provide a qualitative comparison to the study by Platz et al.⁶⁷ that estimates 42% of US adults with CVD have difficulty walking or climbing stairs. The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services has included physical activity as a social determinant of health. Physical activity is included in the Health Resources Social Network (HRSN) screening tool used to identify all potential sources of health inequity.^{68,69} Recently, the Million Hearts think tank has called for innovative delivery of CR in order to broaden access and address health inequity.⁷⁰ Many of the models of CR in this review represent less resource-intensive models that could potentially expand program capacity to address the worldwide underutilization of CR.⁷¹ These patient insights could also aid in upstream public health efforts to develop programs to launch physical activity programs for adults and simultaneously combat the 40% U.S. obesity prevalence, a large risk factor for CVD.⁷²

STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

The primary limitation of this review is that the included studies are not uniform either in type of intervention nor in qualitative design. Lack of direct contact with the interview data limits our ability to fully understand the participant experiences. Though all included studies received good to excellent CASP scores, the authors complete the analysis and interpretation process with implicit biases. Half of the studies did not include participant demographic information. Without demographics we cannot ascertain if patients from underrepresented communities are offered CR, participate, and/or have similar or unique facilitators and barriers to participation. We offered our interpretations of the frequent co-occurrences of categories which we speculate signify underlying mechanisms and relationships. However, there is a need to analyze which combinations of benefits, facilitators and barriers work best and for whom, and how it relates to program adherence.

CONCLUSIONS

All alternative models of CR were found to be physically, psychologically, and/or socially beneficial to participants. Despite the variety of program designs, there were several common facilitators identified across studies that led to both initial and ongoing participation such as: peer and/or family support, convenience, feeling safe through contact with staff or medical endorsement, being accountable, tailoring to individual preference or ability, enjoyment, anticipating or experiencing health benefits, and the perception that prescribed exercise is attainable. Exercise barriers included: fearful, negative or false preconceptions about exercise, complaint with the specific exercise or aspects of the program, physical limitations to exercise, weather, terrain, or transportation, competing responsibilities, technical difficulties or technology illiteracy, lacking motivation, and misunderstanding that resulted in participation hesitancy and unwillingness. These patient insights offer pragmatic data with which to design CR that is appealing, accommodates physical limitations, and broadens access in order to address health inequity and worldwide underutilization of CR.
Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the contributions of Mr. Chance Platz and expert health sciences librarian Mr. Dan Wilson.

References

- 1. Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs). Accessed May 14, 2021. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds)
- 2. Anderson L, Taylor RS. Cardiac rehabilitation for people with heart disease: an overview of Cochrane systematic reviews. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2014;(12).
- 3. Anderson L, Thompson DR, Oldridge N, et al. Exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation for coronary heart disease. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2016;(1):CD001800.
- 4. Ruano-Ravina A, Pena-Gil C, Abu-Assi E, et al. Participation and adherence to cardiac rehabilitation programs. A systematic review. *Int J Cardiol*. 2016;223:436-443.
- 5. Ritchey Matthew D., Maresh Sha, McNeely Jessica, et al. Tracking Cardiac Rehabilitation Participation and Completion Among Medicare Beneficiaries to Inform the Efforts of a National Initiative. *Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes*. 2020;13(1):e005902.
- 6. Wall HK, Stolp H, Wright JS, et al. The Million Hearts Initiative: CATALYZING UTILIZATION OF CARDIAC REHABILITATION AND ACCELERATING IMPLEMENTATION OF NEW CARE MODELS. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2020;40(5):290-293.
- 7. Sandesara PB, Lambert CT, Gordon NF, et al. Cardiac rehabilitation and risk reduction: time to "rebrand and reinvigorate." *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2015;65(4):389-395.
- Gaalema DE, Dube S, Potter A, et al. The Effect of Executive Function on Adherence with a Cardiac Secondary Prevention Program and its Interaction with an Incentive-Based Intervention. *Prev Med*. 2019;128:105865.
- 9. Neubeck L, Freedman SB, Clark AM, Briffa T, Bauman A, Redfern J. Participating in cardiac rehabilitation: a systematic review and meta-synthesis of qualitative data. *Eur J Prev Cardiol*. 2012;19(3):494-503.
- 10. Supervia M, Medina-Inojosa JR, Pérez-Terzic CM, et al. Impact of Musculoskeletal Limitations on Cardiac Rehabilitation Participation. *Front Cardiovasc Med*. 2021;8:688483.
- 11. Whitmarsh A, Koutantji M, Sidell K. Illness perceptions, mood and coping in predicting attendance at cardiac rehabilitation. *Br J Health Psychol*. 2003;8(Pt 2):209-221.
- 12. Middleton WA, Savage PD, Khadanga S, Rengo JL, Ades PA, Gaalema DE. Benchmarking Depressive Symptoms in Cardiac Rehabilitation. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2022;42(3):163-171.
- 13. Schopfer DW, Nicosia FM, Ottoboni L, Whooley MA. Patient Perspectives on Declining to Participate in Home-Based Cardiac Rehabilitation: A MIXED-METHODS STUDY. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2020;40(5):335-340.
- 14. Social Determinants of Health Healthy People 2030 | health.gov. Accessed February 18, 2022. https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/social-determinants-health

- 15. Wongvibulsin S, Habeos EE, Huynh PP, et al. Digital Health Interventions for Cardiac Rehabilitation: Systematic Literature Review. *J Med Internet Res.* 2021;23(2):e18773.
- 16. Clark RA, Conway A, Poulsen V, Keech W, Tirimacco R, Tideman P. Alternative models of cardiac rehabilitation: A systematic review. *Eur J Prev Cardiol*. 2015;22(1):35-74.
- 17. Mohammed MA, Moles RJ, Chen TF. Meta-synthesis of qualitative research: the challenges and opportunities. *Int J Clin Pharm*. 2016;38(3):695-704.
- Butler A, Hall H, Copnell B. A Guide to Writing a Qualitative Systematic Review Protocol to Enhance Evidence-Based Practice in Nursing and Health Care. *Worldviews Evid Based Nurs*. 2016;13(3):241-249.
- 19. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, PRISMA Group. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *BMJ*. 2009;339:b2535.
- 20. Tong A, Flemming K, McInnes E, Oliver S, Craig J. Enhancing transparency in reporting the synthesis of qualitative research: ENTREQ. *BMC Med Res Methodol*. 2012;12:181.
- 21. Brice R. CASP CHECKLISTS. CASP Critical Appraisal Skills Programme. Accessed May 14, 2021. https://casp-uk.net/casp-tools-checklists/
- 22. Thomas J, Harden A. Methods for the thematic synthesis of qualitative research in systematic reviews. *BMC Med Res Methodol*. 2008;8:45.
- 23. Selman L, McDermott K, Donesky D, Citron T, Howie-Esquivel J. Appropriateness and acceptability of a Tele-Yoga intervention for people with heart failure and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: qualitative findings from a controlled pilot study. *BMC Complement Altern Med*. 2015;15(1):1-13.
- 24. Yeh GY, Chan CW, Wayne PM, Conboy L. The Impact of Tai Chi Exercise on Self-Efficacy, Social Support, and Empowerment in Heart Failure: Insights from a Qualitative Sub-Study from a Randomized Controlled Trial. *PloS One*. 2016;11(5):e0154678.
- 25. Adsett JA, Morris NR, Kuys SS, Paratz JD, Mudge AM. Motivators and barriers for participation in aquatic and land-based exercise training programs for people with stable heart failure: A mixed methods approach. *Heart Lung J Crit Care*. 2019;48(4):287-293.
- 26. Klompstra L, Jaarsma T, Mårtensson J, Strömberg A. Exergaming Through the Eyes of Patients with Heart Failure: A Qualitative Content Analysis Study. *Games Health J*. 2017;6(3):152-158.
- 27. Frost J, Wingham J, Britten N, et al. Home-based rehabilitation for heart failure with reduced ejection fraction: mixed methods process evaluation of the REACH-HF multicentre randomised controlled trial. *BMJ Open*. 2019;9(8):e026039.
- 28. Hägglund L, Boman K, Brännström M. A mixed methods study of Tai Chi exercise for patients with chronic heart failure aged 70 years and older. *Nurs Open*. 2018;5(2):176-185.

- 29. Hwang R, Mandrusiak A, Morris NR, et al. Exploring patient experiences and perspectives of a heart failure telerehabilitation program: A mixed methods approach. *Heart Lung J Crit Care*. 2017;46(4):320-327.
- 30. Smith K, Lang C, Wingham J, et al. Process evaluation of a randomised pilot trial of home-based rehabilitation compared to usual care in patients with heart failure with preserved ejection fraction and their caregiver's. *Pilot Feasibility Stud*. 2021;7(1):11.
- 31. Klompstra L, Liljeroos M, Jaarsma T, Strömberg A. Experience of physical activity described by patients with heart failure who have received individualized exercise advice: A qualitative study. *J Rehabil Med.* 2021;53(1):jrm00139.
- 32. Okwose NC, O'Brien N, Charman S, et al. Overcoming barriers to engagement and adherence to a home-based physical activity intervention for patients with heart failure: a qualitative focus group study. *BMJ Open*. 2020;10(9):e036382.
- Thorup CB, Gronkjaer M, Spindler H, et al. Pedometer use and self-determined motivation for walking in a cardiac telerehabilitation program: a qualitative study. *Bmc Sports Sci Med Rehabil*. 2016;8:24.
- 34. Cacciata MC, Stromberg A, Klompstra L, et al. Facilitators and Challenges to Exergaming: Perspectives of Patients With Heart Failure. *J Cardiovasc Nurs*. Published online June 4, 2021.
- 35. Devi R, Carpenter C, Powell J, Singh S. Exploring the experience of using a web-based cardiac rehabilitation programme in a primary care angina population: a qualitative study. *Int J Ther Rehabil.* 2014;21(9):434-440.
- 36. Wahlström M, Rydell Karlsson M, Medin J. Perceptions and experiences of MediYoga among patients with paroxysmal atrial fibrillation-An interview study. *Complement Ther Med.* 2018;41:29-34.
- 37. Heron N, Kee F, Mant J, et al. Stroke Prevention Rehabilitation Intervention Trial of Exercise (SPRITE) a randomised feasibility study. *Bmc Cardiovasc Disord*. 2017;17:290.
- 38. Jones M, Jolly, K, Raftery, J, Lip, GY, Greenfield S. "DNA" may not mean "did not participate": a qualitative study of reasons for non-adherence at home- and centre-based cardiac rehabilitation. *Fam Pract*. 2007;24(4):343-357.
- Murphy BM, Zaman S, Tucker K, et al. Enhancing the appeal of cardiac rehabilitation for women: development and pilot testing of a women-only yoga cardiac rehabilitation programme. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2021;20(7):633-640.
- 40. Clark IN, Baker FA, Taylor NF. Older Adults' Music Listening Preferences to Support Physical Activity Following Cardiac Rehabilitation. *J Music Ther*. 2016;53(4):364-397.
- 41. Anderson L, Sharp GA, Norton RJ, et al. Home-based versus centre-based cardiac rehabilitation. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2017;6:CD007130.

- 42. Rawstorn JC, Gant N, Direito A, Beckmann C, Maddison R. Telehealth exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Heart Br Card Soc.* 2016;102(15):1183-1192.
- 43. Dibben G, Faulkner J, Oldridge N, et al. Exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation for coronary heart disease. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2021;(11).
- 44. Hamilton SJ, Mills B, Birch EM, Thompson SC. Smartphones in the secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease: a systematic review. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord*. 2018;18(1):25.
- 45. Brørs G, Pettersen TR, Hansen TB, et al. Modes of e-Health delivery in secondary prevention programmes for patients with coronary artery disease: a systematic review. *BMC Health Serv Res*. 2019;19(1):364.
- 46. Billot M, Calvani R, Urtamo A, et al. Preserving Mobility in Older Adults with Physical Frailty and Sarcopenia: Opportunities, Challenges, and Recommendations for Physical Activity Interventions. *Clin Interv Aging*. 2020;15:1675-1690.
- 47. Epstein E, Maisel S, Maysent K, Taub PR. Cardiac rehabilitation for coronary artery disease: latest updates. *Curr Opin Cardiol*. 2021;36(5):556-564.
- 48. Schwarzer R. Modeling Health Behavior Change: How to Predict and Modify the Adoption and Maintenance of Health Behaviors. *Appl Psychol*. 2008;57(1):1-29.
- 49. Roordink EM, Steenhuis IHM, Kroeze W, Schoonmade LJ, Sniehotta FF, van Stralen MM. Predictors of lapse and relapse in physical activity and dietary behaviour: a systematic search and review on prospective studies. *Psychol Health*. Published online December 1, 2021:1-24.
- 50. Banik A, Schwarzer R, Knoll N, Czekierda K, Luszczynska A. Self-efficacy and quality of life among people with cardiovascular diseases: A meta-analysis. *Rehabil Psychol*. 2018;63(2):295-312.
- 51. Alonso WW, Kupzyk K, Norman J, et al. Negative Attitudes, Self-efficacy, and Relapse Management Mediate Long-Term Adherence to Exercise in Patients With Heart Failure. *Ann Behav Med*. 2021;55(10):1031-1041.
- 52. Wang L, Sun Y, Zhan J, et al. Effects of Exercise Therapy on Anxiety and Depression in Patients With Coronary Heart Disease: A Meta-Analysis of a Randomized Controlled Study. *Front Cardiovasc Med*. 2021;8:730155.
- 53. Alqahtani MM, Alanazi AMM, Yohannes AM, Smith CE, Goodfellow LT. The Effectiveness of Cardiopulmonary Rehabilitation Programs on Psychosocial Factors in Patients With Pulmonary and Cardiac Disease. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2021;41(4):271-276.
- 54. Drwal KR, Wakefield BJ, Forman DE, Wu WC, Haraldsson B, El Accaoui RN. Home-Based Cardiac Rehabilitation: EXPERIENCE FROM THE VETERANS AFFAIRS. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(2):93-99.
- 55. Hodgson S, Watts I, Fraser S, Roderick P, Dambha-Miller H. Loneliness, social isolation, cardiovascular disease and mortality: a synthesis of the literature and conceptual framework. *J R Soc Med*. 2020;113(5):185-192.

- 56. Ogunmoroti O, Osibogun O, Spatz ES, et al. A systematic review of the bidirectional relationship between depressive symptoms and cardiovascular health. *Prev Med*. 2022;154:106891.
- Albus C, Herrmann-Lingen C, Jensen K, et al. Additional effects of psychological interventions on subjective and objective outcomes compared with exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation alone in patients with cardiovascular disease: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Eur J Prev Cardiol*. 2019;26(10):1035-1049.
- 58. Gorji MAH, Fatahian A, Farsavian A. The impact of perceived and objective social isolation on hospital readmission in patients with heart failure: A systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. 2019;60:27-36.
- 59. Holt-Lunstad J, Steptoe A. Social isolation: An underappreciated determinant of physical health. *Curr Opin Psychol*. 2021;43:232-237.
- 60. Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Baker M, Harris T, Stephenson D. Loneliness and Social Isolation as Risk Factors for Mortality: A Meta-Analytic Review. *Perspect Psychol Sci*. 2015;10(2):227-237.
- 61. Freak-Poli R, Hu J, Phyo AZZ, Barker F. Does social isolation, social support or loneliness influence health or well-being after a cardiovascular disease event? A narrative thematic systematic review. *Health Soc Care Community*. Published online May 24, 2021.
- 62. Campkin LM, Boyd JM, Campbell DJT. Coronary Artery Disease Patient Perspectives on Exercise Participation. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2017;37(5):305-314.
- 63. Collado-Mateo D, Lavín-Pérez AM, Peñacoba C, et al. Key Factors Associated with Adherence to Physical Exercise in Patients with Chronic Diseases and Older Adults: An Umbrella Review. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2021;18(4):2023.
- 64. Thomas RJ, Beatty AL, Beckie TM, et al. Home-Based Cardiac Rehabilitation A SCIENTIFIC STATEMENT FROM THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF CARDIOVASCULAR AND PULMONARY REHABILITATION, THE AMERICAN HEART ASSOCIATION, AND THE AMERICAN COLLEGE OF CARDIOLOGY. J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev. 2019;39(4):208-225.
- 65. Jeon YH, Kraus SG, Jowsey T, Glasgow NJ. The experience of living with chronic heart failure: a narrative review of qualitative studies. *BMC Health Serv Res*. 2010;10:77.
- 66. Farris SG, Abrantes AM, Bond DS, Stabile LM, Wu WC. Anxiety and Fear of Exercise in Cardiopulmonary Rehabilitation: PATIENT AND PRACTITIONER PERSPECTIVES. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2019;39(2):E9-E13.
- 67. Platz K, Zelle H, Howie-Esquivel J. Prevalence of U.S. Adults with Cardiovascular Disease Reporting Barriers to Clinician Office Visits: Implications for Accessible Models for Cardiac Rehabilitation. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. Published online 2021.
- 68. Coleman KJ, Ngor E, Reynolds K, et al. Initial validation of an exercise "vital sign" in electronic medical records. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2012;44(11):2071-2076.

- 69. Hager ER, Quigg AM, Black MM, et al. Development and Validity of a 2-Item Screen to Identify Families at Risk for Food Insecurity. *Pediatrics*. 2010;126(1):e26-e32.
- 70. Beatty AL, Brown TM, Corbett M, et al. Million Hearts Cardiac Rehabilitation Think Tank: Accelerating New Care Models. *Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes*. 2021;14(10):e008215.
- 71. Grace SL, Kotseva K, Whooley MA. Cardiac Rehabilitation: Under-Utilized Globally. *Curr Cardiol Rep*. 2021;23(9):118.
- 72. CDC. Obesity is a Common, Serious, and Costly Disease. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Published November 12, 2021. Accessed March 24, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/data/adult.html
- 73. Conboy L, Krol J, Tomas J, Yeh GY, Wayne P, Salmoirago-Blotcher E. Tai Chi for heart attack survivors: qualitative insights. *BMJ Support Palliat Care*. 2020;10(4):e44.
- 74. Pfaeffli Dale L, Whittaker R, Dixon R, et al. Acceptability of a Mobile Health Exercise-Based Cardiac Rehabilitation Intervention: A RANDOMIZED TRIAL. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2015;35(5):312-319.
- 75. Dinesen B, Nielsen G, Andreasen JJ, Spindler H. Integration of Rehabilitation Activities Into Everyday Life Through Telerehabilitation: Qualitative Study of Cardiac Patients and Their Partners. J Med Internet Res. 2019;21(4):e13281.
- 76. Hannan AL, Hing W, Coombes JS, et al. Effect of personal activity intelligence (PAI) monitoring in the maintenance phase of cardiac rehabilitation: a mixed methods evaluation. *BMC Sports Sci Med Rehabil*. 2021;13(1):124.
- 77. Jones MI, Greenfield S, Jolly K. Patients' experience of home and hospital based cardiac rehabilitation: A focus group study. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2009;8(1):9-17.
- 78. Knudsen MV, Laustsen S, Petersen AK, Hjortdal VE, Angel S. Experience of cardiac telerehabilitation: analysis of patient narratives. *Disabil Rehabil*. 2021;43(3):370-377.
- 79. O'Shea O, Woods C, McDermott L, et al. A qualitative exploration of cardiovascular disease patients' views and experiences with an eHealth cardiac rehabilitation intervention: The PATHway Project. *PloS One*. 2020;15(7):e0235274.

Article	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	Q5	Q6	Q7	Q8	Q9	Q10	Score
Adsett et al. (2019) ⁷³	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	10
Cacciata et al. (2021) ⁸²	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	9.5
Clark, Baker and Taylor (2016) ⁸⁸	1	1	1	0.5	1	0	1	1	1	1	8.5
Conboy et al. (2020) ¹¹⁵	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	9.5
Dale et al. (2015) ¹¹⁶	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	9
Devi et al. (2014) ⁸³	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	9
Dinesen et al. (2019) ¹¹⁷	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	10
Frost et al. (2019) ⁷⁵	0.5	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	9.0
Hagglund, Boman, and Brannstrom	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	0.5	1	1	1	9.0
(2017) ⁷⁶											
Hannan et al. (2021) ¹¹⁸	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	9.0
Heron et al. (2017) ⁸⁵	1	1	0.5	0.5	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	8.5
Hwang et al. (2017) ⁷⁷	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	10
Jones et al. (2007) ⁸⁶	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0.5	1	1	7.5
Jones, Greenfield, Jolly (2009) ¹¹⁹	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	0.5	1	1	7.5
Klompstra et al. (2017) ⁷⁴	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	9.5
Klompstra et al. (2021) ⁷⁹	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	10
Knudsen et al. (2021) ¹²⁰	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	9
Murphy et al. (2021) ⁸⁷	1	1	0.5	1	0.5	0	1	0.5	1	1	7.5
O'Shea et al. (2020) ¹²¹	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	9.5
Okwose et al. (2020) ⁸⁰	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	10

Table 1 Qualitative critical appraisal skills program (CASP) scores of included studies

Selman et al. (2015) ³⁵	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	9.5
Smith et al. (2021) ⁷⁸	1	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	9.5
Thorup et al. (2016) ⁸¹	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	10
Wahlstrom, Karlsson, Medin (2018) ⁸⁴	1	1	0.5	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	8.5
Yeh et al. (2016) ⁷²	1	1	1	1	1	0.5	1	1	1	1	9.5

Yes: 1; Unsure: 0.5; No: 0

Table 3 Alternative models of cardiac rehabilitation

Author (Yr)	Further specified CR	Exercise Type	Home-Based	Center-Based	Group-Based	Live-Video	CR Monitoring	Pedometer or	Communicati on
Adsett (2019) ⁷³	HF	Aquatic		Х	Х				
Cacciata (2021) ⁸²	HF	Exergaming	х						Phone
Clark (2016) ⁸⁸		Walking	Х						Phone
Conboy (2020) ¹¹⁵		Tai Chi		х	х				
Dale (2015) ¹¹⁶	IHD	Individualiz ed Exercise Prescriptio n	х						Text Website
Devi (2014) ⁸³	Angin a	Individualiz ed Exercise Plan	х						Website Chat room
Dinesen (2019) ¹¹⁷		Individualiz ed Exercise Plan	Х				x	х	Web portal
Frost (2019) ⁷⁵	HFrEF	Chair- based or Walking	х						Home visits or Phone
Hagglund (2017) ⁷⁶	HFrEF	Tai Chi		х	х				
Hannan (2021) ¹¹⁸		Personal Activity Intelligence Score	х					x	Face to Face visits
Heron (2017) ⁸⁵	TIA	Moderate Physical Activity	х					х	Phone
Hwang (2017) ⁷⁷	HF	Exercise Class	х		Х	х	х		
Jones (2007) ⁸⁶		Exercises and Walking	х						Home visits Phone
Jones (2009) ¹¹⁹		Exercises and Walking	Х						Home visits Phone
Klompstra(201 7) ⁷⁴	HF	Exergaming	х						

Klompstra (2021) ⁷⁹	HF	Exercise Advice and Motivation al Support	х						Hospital visits or Phone
Knudsen (2021) ¹²⁰		Biking or running or local gym	x				Х		Phone, text, or e-mail
Murphy (2021) ⁸⁷		Yoga		х	х				
O'Shea (2020) ¹²¹		Aerobic and Resistance Exercise Class with Avatar Coach	x				х		Dashboard Text
Okwose (2020) ⁸⁰	HFrEF	Walking	х					x	Phone
Selman (2015) ³⁵	HF/ COPD	Yoga	х		Х	х			
Smith (2021) ⁷⁸	HFpEF	Chair- based or Walking	x						Home visits or Phone
Thorup (2016) ⁸¹	Includ es HF	Walking	х				х	х	
Wahlstrom (2018) ⁸⁴	PAF	Yoga		Х	Х				
Yeh (2016) ⁷²	HFrEF	Tai Chi		Х	Х				

HF = heart failure, COPD = chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, pEF = preserved ejection fraction, rEF = reduced ejection fraction, PAF = paroxysmal atrial fibrillation, TIA = transient ischemic attack, IHD = Ischemic heart disease.

Table 4 Themes and categories from qualitative studies

THEME	CATEGORY	SUPPORTING STUDIES	Center-Based (6)	Home-Based (19)	Heart Failure (12)	Total Studies (25)	Total Studies (25)
S	Self-Efficacy and Lifestyle Changes	23-40,73-79	6	19	12	25	
Τŀ	Physical or Health Improvements	23-40,73,77-79	6	16	12	22	
EF	Psychological Improvements	23,24,27–31,34–40,73,76,77,79	5	13	8	18	
BEN	Improved Access to Health Related Care	23,25–27,29,33–38,76–79	2	13	7	15	25
	Increased Peer or Family Support	24–26,28–30,32,34,39,73,79	5	6	8	11	
	Convenience	23,26–38,73,75–79	3	17	10	20	
	Family or Peer Support	23-34,37-39,73-75,77,79	5	15	12	20	
	Feeling Safe and/or Supported from Staff or Medical Endorsement	23,25-33,35,37,38,73-75,77-79	3	16	10	19	
	Being Accountable	26,29–35,37,38,40,74–79	0	17	7	17	
RS	Subcategory: Performance Feedback	26,29–35,37,40,74–79	0	16	7	16	
TO	Subcategory: Goal Setting	26,30–35,37,74–78	0	13	6	13	
TA	Subcategory: Logging Exercise	30,31,33,35,75–79	0	9	3	9	
LI	Subcategory: Being Prompted	32,33,38,74,77,79	0	6	2	6	25
FACI	Tailoring or Individualizing to Preference or Ability	23,27,29–33,35,39,40,73–79	2	15	8	17	
	Enjoyment or Preference	23,25,26,28,29,31,33,34,36,38,40,77,78	3	10	8	13	
	Anticipating or Experiencing Physical or Psychological Benefits	23,29,30,33,34,36–38,73,76,78,79	2	10	5	12	
	Perceiving the Exercise as Attainable	23,25-28,30,32,40,73,74,77,78	3	9	7	12	
	Fearful, Negative, or False Preconception about Exercising	23,25,27–29,31,32,35,38,73,75–78	3	11	7	14	
	Complaint with Exercise or Program Design	23,25,26,28,30,33,34,38,73,75,76,79	3	9	7	12	
S	Physical Limitations to Exercising	23,26,27,30,31,33,38,40,76,77,79	0	11	6	11	
ER,	Weather, Terrain, or	28,31–33,35,38,40,73,76,77,79	2	9	4	11	
RI	Transportation						22
AR	Competing Responsibilities	26,31,35,38,40,73,76,77,79	1	8	2	9	
B_{i}	Already have an exercise routine	26,28,30,35,38,40,74,76	1	7	3	8	
	Technical Difficulties, Technology Illiteracy,	23,29,37,40,74,76,79	0	7	2	7	
	Lacking Motivation	26,27,34,35,38,76,78	0	7	3	7	
	Misunderstanding or Confusion	25,27,30,38,76,79	1	5	3	6	

Chapter 3: Manuscript Two

Initiating and Continuing Long Term Exercise in Heart Failure: a Qualitative Analysis from the GENTLE-HF Study

Target Journal: Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing

Authors

Katherine Platz¹, Maureen Metzger¹, Casey Cavanagh², Linda Park³, Jill Howie-Esquivel¹

Author Affiliations

¹School of Nursing, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, VA

²School of Medicine, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, VA

³Department of Community Health Systems, University of California, San Francisco, CA

Abstract

Background: Exercise is a Class 1A Recommendation to improve the lives of patients with heart failure (HF), yet less than one-third adhere to physical activity guidelines and less than 3% attend cardiac rehabilitation.

Objective: To determine the effect of gentle non-aerobic exercise on long-term adherence in patients with HF.

Methods: We used a qualitative descriptive approach with qualitative content analysis to analyze previously recorded interview data collected as part of the 6 month GENTLE-HF study and looked for trends in responses among subgroups. Thematic statements, representing salient aspects of the participants' experiences were created and supported by illustrative excerpts from the data.

Results: Twenty-Two interviews were analyzed. Eight participants had ≥80% adherence, and the remaining 14 participants were super-adherers (>100% adherence). Super-adherers tended to be male sex, age ≥65, no exercise for 3 months prior to the study, BMI ≥30, and poor to good Kansas City Cardiomyopathy Questionnaire scores. Participants initially enrolled because they saw the program as an opportunity to improve a health issue and to exercise. Long-term adherence was facilitated by convenience, individualization, experiencing psychological and physical improvements, and peer fellowship.

Conclusions: The GENTLE-HF study that used home-based gentle non-aerobic exercise had 64% of participants come *more* than was asked. It is imperative that clinicians incorporate what participants with HF have directly stated is important for their initiation and long-term adherence to exercise so that we can work towards bridging sedentary patients to the full exercise guidelines to improve morbidity and mortality.

Introduction

Physical activity is a Class 1A Recommendation for patients with heart failure (HF) to improve functional status, exercise performance, health related quality of life (HRQOL), and to reduce HF hospitalizations.¹ In fact, any physical activity amount is associated with improved cardiovascular outcomes.² That said, less than one-third of patients with HF meet current physical activity guidelines and fewer than 3% attend exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation (CR).^{3,4} Most HF exercise research has addressed facilitators and barriers to aerobic exercise in CR.^{5–8} In contrast, few researchers have investigated the effect of gentle non-aerobic exercise on exercise initiation and continuation. Patients with HF are generally older, frailer, multimorbid, and more socially isolated. They navigate a significant daily symptom burden of breathlessness, fatigue, edema, and disruptive medication side effects.⁹ Alternative forms of exercise that are gentler and/or modifiable to past injuries, comorbidities, frailty or low existing cardiorespiratory fitness may help to initiate exercise habits and instill exercise self-efficacy.¹⁰ Alternative and innovative exercise models also represent a financially viable alternative to brick and mortar programs and simultaneously increase exercise access, an important social determinant of health.^{11,12}

In a recent qualitative systematic review, we identified models of CR that used either an alternative gentle exercise and/or an alternative location (i.e. home-based).¹⁰ Benefits, facilitators and barriers were described; adherence rates were not. Therefore, the extent to which these factors impacted long-term adherence remains unknown. The specific aim of this qualitative study is to explore patients' with HF perceptions about initial and continued exercise engagement with gentle non-aerobic exercise after study completion. If clinicians better understand from the perspective of a patient with HF, factors that increase likelihood of agreeing to participate in and continue long-term exercise, then they will be better equipped to address the disparity of care in existing programs.

Research Design and Methods

Design

Employing a qualitative descriptive approach, we analyzed previously recorded interview data collected as part of the GEtting iNTo Light Exercise – Heart Failure (GENTLE-HF) study. A qualitative descriptive design aligns well with our pragmatist paradigm and our goal of obtaining an accurate yet rich summary of the participants' experiences. ¹³

Parent Study

The GENTLE-HF study is an IRB approved (#21869) randomized controlled trial that recruited stable patients with HF (N=61) with either reduced or preserved ejection fraction from HF clinics located in central Virginia. Eligibility with inclusion and exclusion criteria are previously described.¹⁴ Patients were randomly assigned to the intervention group (IG) or education control group. The GENTLE-HF intervention¹⁴ was a twice weekly, live-video group home-based 60-minute gentle exercise program using iPads. Exercise consisted of yoga-like stretching modified on an individual basis for physical limitations throughout class by the instructor. Each class was limited to 6-10 participants and was comprised of 4 phases: well check (3 minutes), relaxation (10 minutes), movement (35-40 minutes), and inspiratory training/meditation (8-10 minutes). Participants were asked to log on 10 minutes early to ensure they were ready for class to begin. Participants were asked to come to two live classes weekly for the first 12 weeks, and then one live and one recorded class for the remaining 12 weeks for a total of 36 live classes in 24 weeks over 6 months. Five classes were offered weekly: 2 daytime, and 3 evening. Participants were encouraged to make up any missed classes via the website¹⁵ that has 8 recorded videos.

Data Collection

Individual semi-structured interviews were conducted with the first 22 of the 28 remaining IG participants within one week of study completion (4 participants dropped out: two developed non-

52

cardiac health concerns, and two did not enjoy the study). Interviews were recorded over the phone (with participant permission) and lasted 15-30 minutes. No participant declined an interview. One interviewer, J.H.E., conducted all of the interviews to ensure consistency and used an interview guide (**Figure 1**) of open ended questions focused on understanding the participant experience of the GENTLE-HF intervention. We used all interviews in the analysis. Other data included field notes, sociodemographic and clinical variables obtained from participants and electronic health records.

Data Management and Analysis

Audio-recordings were transcribed verbatim (KP) using 2021Otter.ai© transcription software. Deidentified transcripts were uploaded into Dedoose Version 9.0.46 (2022), a qualitative data management system, and analyzed using well-established qualitative content analysis techniques¹⁶. First, interviews were read in their entirety to gain a sense of the whole. Then line-by-line coding using a deductive coding schema derived from the study aims and interview questions was completed (KP). Next, code families or categories were created, and then matrices, one for each category were developed to facilitate within and across case comparisons (KP). We looked for trends in responses among subgroups. Thematic statements, representing salient aspects of the participants' experiences, were created and supported by illustrative excerpts from the data.

Several techniques, including parallel coding (MM), peer debriefing (MM, JHE), member checking (JHE), and detailed recording and review of analytic procedures and decisions (KP, MM), were used to enhance the trustworthiness of the findings.¹⁷ We collected sex, age, exercise habits, high body mass index, depression, employment status and HRQOL as evidence suggest these factors may influence adherence.^{8,18}

Results

Of the 22 interview participants, all were White, 12 were male (56%) with a mean age of 68, ranging from 48 to 87. Eight participants had \geq 80% adherence, averaging 33 live classes with a range of 28 to 36 classes; the remaining 14 participants were super-adherers exceeding attendance guidelines, averaging 50 live classes (range 37 to 79). A breakdown of demographic and clinical characteristics were collected (**Table 1**) with adherence data (**Table 2, Figure 2**), along with characteristics of adherers and super-adherers (**Figure 3**). Super-adherers tended to have the following characteristics: male sex, age \geq 65, no exercise in the 3 months prior to the study, history of obesity, and poor to good Kansas City Cardiomyopathy Questionnaire (KCCQ) scores.

The results are organized by subheadings into the following conceptual categories: participant perceptions regarding initial enrollment, long-term adherence, and suggestions for improvement with sub-group response trends incorporated throughout. Verbatim excerpts were extracted from the interview transcripts to support and illustrate key findings. Main findings are summarized in **Figure 4**.

Initial Enrollment

Reasons cited for study enrollment included: the desire to improve a health issue, viewing the study as an exercise opportunity, encouragement by a healthcare provider or the study manager, a desire to contribute to research, and having an interest in the study. Most participants desired the opportunity to improve a health issue(s) such as balance, flexibility, state of mind, momentum to exercise, HF symptoms, general health, being less sedentary, and learning safe exercise for HF. For example, Participant (P) 20 stated: *"I was just kind of hopeful that, you know, I can start getting some of my mobility back."*

The opportunity to exercise was discussed in various ways. For some, the pandemic had disrupted their normal exercise routine. *"And until things closed with COVID, I was walking at the mall every morning. But I, you know, with COVID, I have not been doing that."* (P1) Others expressed they

were seeking opportunities to exercise, especially as CR was unavailable due to distance or pandemicrelated closures. Other participants viewed study participation as a way for them to exercise safely and/or receive instruction from trained experts. *"I just didn't know exactly how much of exercise, what kind of exercises I could do that wouldn't do more harm than good. And I figured that this program is being shaped for people with heart conditions and would take all that into consideration." (P9)* Of note, 80% of participants with BMIs >30 specified that the opportunity to engage in exercise was a primary motivator for enrolling in the study.

While the majority of participants readily enrolled, a handful of patients expressed skepticism before deciding to enroll. Four patients expressed skepticism about yoga. *"I'm not quite sure that I was a quote, unquote, yoga person… My personality is not, you know,…voodoo medicine."(P21).* One participant expected to dislike the program because he does not regularly exercise, while another was unsure about virtual classes. *"I am so technology deficient. So I was afraid that would be a problem…" (P1).*

Long-Term Adherence

Study participants discussed multiple factors, including convenience, ability to modify exercises, perceived benefits, peer support and companionship, that contributed to their long-term adherence.

Convenience

As illustrated by the following excerpts, the convenience of a home-based virtual gentle exercise was a key facilitator for nearly all participants.

I first and foremost want to thank you for the opportunity to try on something that I think I can continue as far as an exercise routine that works for me, I don't have to dress up or change clothes, it's right here. (P2)

It's not just the fact that it would be a drive... There's also the fact that in my life I have learned... that sometimes I can't show up... I'll wake up sometimes and I'm just really not feeling well... and so online was perfect for me, and honestly if it had been a requirement to come into class, I wouldn't have been able to do the study. (P36)

A component of convenience was that the iPad was easy to use, and for those who were technologically challenged, the project manager was quick and responsive to needs. *"It was very easy, and I'm technically challenged."* (P36)

Over half of the participants, particularly women and employed individuals, commented on the added convenience of having the recorded class videos in addition to live classes. *"Even though they were not you know, as perfect as the live interaction, it did give me a vehicle to still get the same type of activity when I had them as class, so that was a good fallback when I had to do it."(P2)* For some participants, the convenience of being at home was in the context of the pandemic, while others stated they were home regardless. Nearly every participant articulated that having multiple days and class times available mitigated scheduling conflicts and other issues that would have prevented attendance.

Individualization by Instructors

Nearly half of the participants gave an example of an instructor making an individual modification for an existing physical injury or limitation that supported their continued class participation. *"When I was having some issues which came up with both my hip and my knee, and ankle, she was able to tell me how to modify things a bit so that they were less stressful, less painful, and I could work around some of it. So instead of just stopping, it was possible to make adjustments." (P32)*

Individuals with BMI \geq 30 and/or who had not exercised in the 3 months prior to the study tended to find individual modifications by the instructor to be particularly helpful. For a handful of participants with advanced exercise capabilities, certain instructors would give suggestions on how to make the exercise more challenging. Those participants looked forward to the challenge and sought out those instructors' class times for that purpose. Most participants appreciated having a variety of instructors just for the sake of having variety in a 6-month program. However, for those few participants who did have challenges with a particular instructor, having other instructors to choose from was crucial. *"There was one instructor particularly… I* found that class very tough…. I chose not to try that time period ever again because I was afraid I'd get that class again." (P1)

Personal Exercise Goal

Though not part of the GENTLE-HF intervention protocol, over two-thirds of participants stated that a personal goal to exercise influenced their long-term adherence. For many this was a specific goal such as to lose weight, improve HF symptoms, build strength for an upcoming surgery, or simply to exercise, and for others it was following through on the commitment they had made by enrolling. *"The reason I kept coming back was I wanted to do some exercise. I know I need some exercise. I know that exercise is better than lying around on your butt doing nothing. So I kept coming back as much as often as I possibly could in order to get the exercise." (P16)* For two individuals who did not particularly enjoy the gentle exercise study, they had a personal goal to finish the study to honor their commitment. "I *managed to make that (class time) work because I felt like if I was going to commit to the study, I needed to do that." (P10)*

Psychological and Physical Improvements

The majority of participants reported they were benefitting from the gentle exercise program and this motivated them to continue. Two-thirds of participants reported physical improvements including flexibility, strength, balance, mobility, reduced pain, breathing and endurance. For several participants, as illustrated by the excerpts below, experiencing these physical improvements provided concrete evidence to them that class was worth continuing. I make the time to do it because I immediately, when I say immediately, I would say after the first week to ten days, I noticed a noticeable change in my mobility, in my flexibility and in my balance. And those are all areas that I have been concerned about. (P40)

We have a couch that sits very low, and it's always been a struggle to get up. Somewhere, and I don't know when it happened. Somewhere, I started getting up without having help. (P15)

The first few weeks of the program, I'm thinking like this ain't exercise, this is too easy. This is just what I've been reduced to doing... But after a few weeks, I began to realize that it was doing some things for me that actually nothing else had done. And although it wasn't really an aerobic exercise, it was helping my breathing. (P9, a previous athlete)

Of note, all participants who had not exercised in the 3 months prior to the study, and 90% of

participants with $BMI \ge 30$ stated they experienced physical improvements.

Though the majority of participants had subjective physical improvement, a few participants did

not report any significant physical changes or attributed change to other factors at play such as

medications, medical procedures, or other exercise. "I think the class is helpful. I call it more

complementary. I think it's probably not the primary thing that's going on with me, but it's certainly been

helpful." (P45)

Most participants expressed perceived psychological benefits including a reduction in stress,

anxiety, depression, or an escape from pandemic-related stress.

I would say probably the number one, the biggest benefit I would say was mental and emotional. And then the physical part. (P40)

I tend not to attend much to myself. And this was an opportunity, perhaps more this was a requirement, if you will, where I would have to stop and not consider other people for a period and focus on myself and that was a significant break in pattern. (P32)

Of note, every participant that was identified as either employed, depressed and/or anxious

independently reported experiencing psychological improvement.

Lastly, a few participants reported overall enjoyment of the program as their primary

motivation.

Two a week wasn't enough for me. I just loved it. I just loved it. At the beginning was a little hard for me. But then I was getting it getting it getting it. So I was doing it eight times a week I

was doing it. Five with instruction from the great instructors you had and I was doing three online videos, so I did eight a week for the six months. (P41)

Peer Fellowship

Over half of the participants reported enjoying the peer fellowship from the 10 minutes before class began and this motivated them to continue attending. The opportunity to socialize was contextualized in various ways. For example, P47 enjoyed seeing the same people over time: "We started to create relationships. I mean, it was basically, you know, some of the same people every day. And they started, they began to look out for each other." For P2 and many others, socializing was meaningful due to social isolation as a result of the pandemic: "I look forward to it because I'm not going out as much socially and the grandkids are not coming in as much. So, I looked very forward to it." Similarly, P38 who was rurally located stated: "I live by myself and in the mountains. So I don't' really get to interact much. So that's why I logged on earlier."

While many appreciated peer fellowship, a few expressed that they did not connect socially or did not want to. *"We weren't encouraged to, you know. I mean, it wasn't a family get together. It was an exercise program for heart patients. We weren't encouraged to interact with one another."(P13) "I had no interaction with them. I mean, I muted myself as soon as I got on, but I could hear them yik yaking back and forth. And they were visiting and I don't have a problem with that, but that's not what I signed up for." (P33)*

Suggestions for Improvement

Most participants suggested ways to improve the exercise classes. Most suggestions pertained to offering more and varied class times though there was no consensus among the suggestions regarding time of day or day of week. One third of participants suggested that class difficulty be advanced during the 6 month long study. *"Halfway through, the exercises should have been increased... Nobody ever stays in a beginner program for six months." (P13)* Another participant cautioned, however, that new participants should avoid challenging classes too early on so they do not get scared away. One participant suggested making an orientation class to Yoga terminology and intentions. It was suggested that peer fellowship could be strengthened if the instructor intentionally introduced new classmates and if more designated social time were added before, after or separately from class. Other participants suggested that instructors turn on closed captioning and invite attendees to mute their microphones before class begins to assist those with hearing deficits.

Discussion

The purpose of this qualitative analysis was to better understand patients' with HF perspectives on what factors influenced their decisions to enroll and then continue with a home-based gentle exercise program. This understanding will better position providers and researchers to design and implement exercise interventions that in turn will improve daily symptom burden and reduce mortality. Participants initially enrolled because they saw the program as an opportunity to improve a health issue and to exercise. Long-term adherence was facilitated by convenience, individualization, experiencing psychological and physical improvements, and peer fellowship. Super-adherers tended to be male, age ≥65, no exercise in the 3 months prior to the study, BMI ≥30, and poor to good KCCQ scores.

Initial Enrollment

The decision to initially enroll was separate from the decision to continue exercising. This finding is consistent with the Health Action Process Approach health behavior theory wherein intending to exercise and actually exercising are separate stages; the former requires perceived self-efficacy and the latter requires recovery self-efficacy, or the ability to adapt and bounce back.^{19–21} Regarding initial enrollment, participants felt the proposed exercise was logistically and physically possible; In other

words, participants had perceived self-efficacy with the intervention, an essential ingredient for exercise initiation.²² Consistent with studies by Platz et al. and Albert et al., some participants stated they did not know what exercise was safe with HF, thus having supervision in GENTLE-HF eliminated safety as a barrier to exercise.^{8,10} Most participants had a personal goal to exercise that positively impacted their decision to exercise. This finding should prompt clinicians to ask about individual goals and where appropriate, strengthen the existing goal to make it specific, measurable, attainable, relevant, and timely (S.M.A.R.T.). A verbal or written commitment to a goal has also been shown to help with long-term adherence, and was referenced by multiple participants in this study.²³ Additionally, participants confirmed, providers' recommendation and exercise prescription is still of great importance to initiating exercise.^{5,23–25}

Long-Term Adherence

Convenience was mentioned by nearly every participant as a key facilitator of continued participation. This is echoed by Platz et al. wherein 10 out of the 12 studies including patients with HF mentioned convenience as a key facilitator and multiple studies wherein access to exercise is a main barrier to participation.^{5,10,26} It was not just the convenience of not having to drive to an in-person location, or socially distancing during the pandemic. Participants articulated that it was convenient to have multiple days and times the classes were offered and recordings to watch if they missed a live class. This was especially so for the employed participants.

Another key facilitator to long-term adherence was the instructor modifying exercise to individual need(s). This was true across groups from participants who were new to exercise, BMI \geq 30, had existing physical limitations, or were physically fit. Previous research has emphasized individualization to be an important facilitator for exercise in patients with chronic disease.^{10,23} Indeed, much of the widespread medical appeal for Yoga is its adaptability to a range of physical fitness levels.²⁷ The most common modification is to simply convert a standing posture into a supported or seated posture, and for patients with HF who are commonly prescribed beta blockers, to avoid postures that put the head below the heart.²⁷ Our study confirms that patients with HF find yoga to be adaptable to a variety of physical limitations; this finding is significant as musculoskeletal impairments, and peripheral muscle atrophy are commonly cited reasons for sedentary behavior by patients with HF.^{9,27,28} Additionally, participants with BMI \geq 30 contributed two-thirds of the remarks about individualization and 80% came to more classes than were asked. This is significant as greater than 80% of patients with HF (with preserved ejection fraction) are overweight or obese and can have symptoms of exercise intolerance from obesity independent of HF.^{29,30} A possible explanation for this remarkably high adherence by this sub-group is that the GENTLE-HF intervention may have addressed weight stigma by normalizing individual exercise modification and being virtual rather than in-person.³¹

Another powerful facilitator for long-term adherence was experiencing subjective psychological and physical improvements from yoga. Previous research has shown that depression is a barrier to exercise adherence, and we did note more depression in the less adherent group, though the difference was small.^{7,8,18,32} However, similar to previous studies examining yoga, every depressed, anxious, or employed participant reported experiencing psychological improvements from participation.^{27,33–35} Our results also support previous research that physical improvements increasing independence and the ability to perform daily activities are powerful motivators for exercise.^{23,36} Several participants noted improved breathing and future research should explore whether the pranayama (breathing) portion of classes could function as inspiratory muscle training, a muscle training shown to improve maximal inspiratory pressure in patients with HF.³⁷ All study participants who had not exercised in the 3 months prior to study start stated they experienced physical improvements, as did 90% of participants with BMI \geq 30. Lastly, many participants enjoyed the peer fellowship occurring before and during exercise and found it motivational to continuing class participation. Family and peer support is a frequently cited facilitator for exercise for patients with HF.^{10,22,23,36} Our study adds participant suggestions on how they would improve socialization such as having the instructor introduce new members in order give permission, so to speak, for socializing to occur, and adding more time before, after or separately from class to converse with peers.

Limitations and Strengths

As with secondary analyses, interviews were collected for a different purpose and we were unable to access participants for follow up questions. For example, we found that employed individuals found class recordings to be convenient which we expected, however we were unable to follow up with female participants, 80% of which commented on the convenience of class recordings. That said, we were able to answer our research questions and achieve data saturation with the available interviews. As with all qualitative work, the findings are limited to our sample which was White, and, as is typical with exercise studies, consisted of patients who were willing to exercise. Despite these limitations, the strength of our study is in the qualitative findings alongside the quantitative findings that gave deeper understanding of how and why participants had remarkably high long-term adherence. Our research reveals many new directions for changes in clinical practice and future research.

Clinical Implications and Future Research

Given the gentle and adaptable nature of the GENTLE-HF exercise intervention and the remarkably high long-term adherence by participants with BMI \geq 30, our findings have broader implications to promoting exercise initiation and adherence for the 40% of Americans who are obese, and the 42% of adults with cardiovascular disease that report difficulty walking.^{38,39} Additionally, these programs and the GENTLE-HF intervention represent innovative delivery of exercise that are less resource intensive and simultaneously increase exercise access.

Starting small with home-based gentle exercise, and acknowledging that some exercise is better than none,² clinicians could help bridge sedentary patients to the full exercise guidelines by instead helping to initiate gentle exercise and instill the mindset of living with exercise. For example, the 2010 HF guidelines for exercise were the same as for the general population (150 minutes of moderate exercise per week); and currently, neither the American nor European guidelines provide a *standard minimum exercise dose*.^{1,40,41(p6),42} As clinicians that strive to make S.M.A.R.T. goals, it is imperative that we make exercise guidelines for patients with HF that are both attainable and measurable.

Currently, there are several existing live tele-yoga programs such as through Medicare's Silver Sneakers, Veteran Affairs' Whole Health, and the YMCA 360 that potentially incorporate the key facilitators of long-term adherence expressed by patients with HF in this study.^{43–45} Mixed methods studies with a larger and more diverse sample of patients with HF are needed to evaluate the long-term adherence to and subjective experience with these programs. Additionally, evaluation of psychosocial outcomes such as depression, anxiety, social isolation and loneliness that are linked to poor health outcomes are needed. Future research should also consider examining whether these programs might be of particular relevance for older adult patients with sarcopenic obesity.⁴⁶

Conclusion

It is imperative clinicians prioritize incorporating what patients with HF have directly stated is important for their initiation and long-term adherence to exercise: convenience, individualization, goal setting, psychological and physical benefits from gentle exercise/yoga, and peer fellowship.^{3,4} For more than a decade, the leading HF authorities have designated exercise as a Class 1A Recommendation to improve the lives of patients with HF, yet we have failed in helping patients to initiate and adhere to exercise. The adherence rates, facilitators and barriers of aerobic in-person exercise have been well established.^{5,7,47,48} The verdict is in; less than one-third of patients with HF adhere to physical activity guidelines, and less than 3% attend CR.^{3,4} Our study lets us hear directly from patients as to why they enrolled and then adhered to a gentle home-based exercise program for 6 months with 64% of participants coming *more* than was asked. It is our hope that others will build upon our work. Together we can move toward our vision of substantively improving the quality of life for persons with HF; for many of our patients, it is not a "couch to 5K", it is "couch to standing up".

References

- Heidenreich PA, Bozkurt B, Aguilar D, et al. 2022 AHA/ACC/HFSA Guideline for the Management of Heart Failure: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Joint Committee on Clinical Practice Guidelines. *Circulation*. 2022;145(18):e895-e1032. doi:10.1161/CIR.00000000001063
- 2. Kraus WE, Powell KE, Haskell WL, et al. Physical Activity, All-Cause and Cardiovascular Mortality, and Cardiovascular Disease. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2019;51(6):1270-1281. doi:10.1249/MSS.00000000001939
- 3. Ye F, Yale S, Zheng Y, et al. Trends in Physical Activity Among US Adults With Heart Failure, 2007-2016. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(5):351-356. doi:10.1097/HCR.0000000000578
- 4. Keteyian SJ, Jackson SL, Chang A, et al. Tracking Cardiac Rehabilitation Utilization in Medicare Beneficiaries: 2017 UPDATE. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2022;42(4):235-245. doi:10.1097/HCR.0000000000675
- Neubeck L, Freedman SB, Clark AM, Briffa T, Bauman A, Redfern J. Participating in cardiac rehabilitation: a systematic review and meta-synthesis of qualitative data. *Eur J Prev Cardiol*. 2012;19(3):494-503. doi:10.1177/1741826711409326
- Park LG, Schopfer DW, Zhang N, Shen H, Whooley MA. Participation in Cardiac Rehabilitation among Patients with Heart Failure. *J Card Fail*. 2017;23(5):427-431. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2017.02.003
- 7. Ruano-Ravina A, Pena-Gil C, Abu-Assi E, et al. Participation and adherence to cardiac rehabilitation programs. A systematic review. *Int J Cardiol*. 2016;223:436-443. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.08.120
- Albert NM, Forney J, Slifcak E, Sorrell J. Understanding physical activity and exercise behaviors in patients with heart failure. *Heart Lung J Crit Care*. 2015;44(1):2-8. doi:10.1016/j.hrtlng.2014.08.006
- Charuel E, Bernard M, Vaillant Roussel H, et al. "I Can't Go Far": Perceptions and Experiences of Heart Failure Patients Regarding Physical Activity: A Qualitative Study Using Semistructured Faceto-Face Interviews. *Health Educ Behav Off Publ Soc Public Health Educ*. Published online November 4, 2021:10901981211053248. doi:10.1177/10901981211053247
- Platz K, Kools S, Howie-Esquivel J. Benefits, Facilitators, and Barriers of Alternative Models of Cardiac Rehabilitation: A QUALITATIVE SYSTEMATIC REVIEW. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2023;43(2):83-92. doi:10.1097/HCR.000000000000738
- 11. Beatty AL, Brown TM, Corbett M, et al. Million Hearts Cardiac Rehabilitation Think Tank: Accelerating New Care Models. *Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes*. 2021;14(10):e008215. doi:10.1161/CIRCOUTCOMES.121.008215

- 12. Melbostad HS, Savage PD, Mahoney K, Gaalema DE, Ades PA, Shepard DS. Financial Analysis of Cardiac Rehabilitation and the Impact of COVID-19. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(5):308-314. doi:10.1097/HCR.0000000000643
- 13. Sandelowski M. Whatever happened to qualitative description? *Res Nurs Health*. 2000;23(4):334-340. doi:10.1002/1098-240x(200008)23:4<334::aid-nur9>3.0.co;2-g
- 14. Howie-Esquivel J, Metzger M, Malin SK, et al. Getting into Light Exercise (GENTLE-HF) for Patients with Heart Failure: The Design and Methodology of a Live-Video Group Exercise Study. *J Card Fail*. Published online March 20, 2023:S1071-9164(23)00079-9. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2023.03.004
- 15. ACTIV Lab. UVA School of Nursing. Accessed April 10, 2023. https://www-nursing-virginia-edu.proxy1.library.virginia.edu/activ-lab/
- 16. Saldana J. *The Coding Manual for Qualitative Researchers*. 3rd ed. SAGE Publications Inc.; 2016.
- 17. Morse JM. Critical Analysis of Strategies for Determining Rigor in Qualitative Inquiry. *Qual Health Res.* 2015;25(9):1212-1222. doi:10.1177/1049732315588501
- Resurrección DM, Moreno-Peral P, Gómez-Herranz M, et al. Factors associated with nonparticipation in and dropout from cardiac rehabilitation programmes: a systematic review of prospective cohort studies. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs J Work Group Cardiovasc Nurs Eur Soc Cardiol*. 2019;18(1):38-47. doi:10.1177/1474515118783157
- Schwarzer R, Ziegelmann JP, Luszczynska A, Scholz U, Lippke S. Social-cognitive predictors of physical exercise adherence: three longitudinal studies in rehabilitation. *Health Psychol*. 2008;27:S54-63. doi:10.1037/0278-6133.27.1(suppl.).s54
- 20. Schwarzer R. Modeling Health Behavior Change: How to Predict and Modify the Adoption and Maintenance of Health Behaviors. *Appl Psychol*. 2008;57(1):1-29. doi:10.1111/j.1464-0597.2007.00325.x
- 21. Schwarzer R, Lippke S, Luszczynska A. Mechanisms of health behavior change in persons with chronic illness or disability: the Health Action Process Approach (HAPA). *Rehabil Psychol*. 2011;56(3):161-170. doi:10.1037/a0024509
- 22. Alonso WW, Kupzyk K, Norman J, et al. Negative Attitudes, Self-efficacy, and Relapse Management Mediate Long-Term Adherence to Exercise in Patients With Heart Failure. *Ann Behav Med*. 2021;55(10):1031-1041. doi:10.1093/abm/kaab002
- 23. Collado-Mateo D, Lavín-Pérez AM, Peñacoba C, et al. Key Factors Associated with Adherence to Physical Exercise in Patients with Chronic Diseases and Older Adults: An Umbrella Review. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2021;18(4):2023. doi:10.3390/ijerph18042023
- 24. Khadanga S, Savage PD, Gaalema DE, Ades PA. Predictors of Cardiac Rehabilitation Participation: OPPORTUNITIES TO INCREASE ENROLLMENT. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(5):322-327. doi:10.1097/HCR.00000000000573

- Ghisi GLM, Polyzotis P, Oh P, Pakosh M, Grace SL. Physician Factors Affecting Cardiac Rehabilitation Referral and Patient Enrollment: A Systematic Review. *Clin Cardiol*. 2013;36(6):323-335. doi:10.1002/clc.22126
- Beatty AL, Truong M, Schopfer DW, Shen H, Bachmann JM, Whooley MA. Geographic Variation in Cardiac Rehabilitation Participation in Medicare and Veterans Affairs Populations: Opportunity for Improvement. *Circulation*. 2018;137(18):1899-1908. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.029471
- 27. Pullen PR, Seffens WS, Thompson WR. Yoga for Heart Failure: A Review and Future Research. *Int J Yoga*. 2018;11(2):91-98. doi:10.4103/ijoy.IJOY_24_17
- 28. Supervia M, Medina-Inojosa JR, Pérez-Terzic CM, et al. Impact of Musculoskeletal Limitations on Cardiac Rehabilitation Participation. *Front Cardiovasc Med*. 2021;8:688483. doi:10.3389/fcvm.2021.688483
- 29. Haass M, Kitzman DW, Anand IS, et al. Body mass index and adverse cardiovascular outcomes in heart failure patients with preserved ejection fraction: results from the Irbesartan in Heart Failure with Preserved Ejection Fraction (I-PRESERVE) trial. *Circ Heart Fail*. 2011;4(3):324-331. doi:10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.110.959890
- Pandey A, Patel KV, Vaduganathan M, et al. Physical Activity, Fitness, and Obesity in Heart Failure With Preserved Ejection Fraction. *JACC Heart Fail*. 2018;6(12):975-982. doi:10.1016/j.jchf.2018.09.006
- 31. Puhl RM, Himmelstein MS, Pearl RL. Weight stigma as a psychosocial contributor to obesity. *Am Psychol.* 2020;75(2):274-289. doi:10.1037/amp0000538
- 32. Park LG, Dracup K, Whooley MA, McCulloch C, Lai S, Howie-Esquivel J. Sedentary lifestyle associated with mortality in rural patients with heart failure. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2019;18(4):318-324. doi:10.1177/1474515118822967
- 33. Mullur RS, Kaur Cheema SP, Alano RE, Chang LE. Tele-Integrative Medicine to Support Rehabilitative Care. *Phys Med Rehabil Clin N Am*. 2021;32(2):393-403. doi:10.1016/j.pmr.2020.12.006
- 34. Suksatan W, Tankumpuan T. Mind–Body Interventions in Patients With Heart Failure: State of the Science. *J Appl Gerontol*. Published online October 31, 2021:07334648211053000. doi:10.1177/07334648211053000
- 35. Gok Metin Z, Ejem D, Dionne-Odom JN, et al. Mind-Body Interventions for Individuals With Heart Failure: A Systematic Review of Randomized Trials. *J Card Fail*. 2018;24(3):186-201. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2017.09.008
- 36. Warehime S, Dinkel D, Alonso W, Pozehl B. Long-term exercise adherence in patients with heart failure: A qualitative study. *Heart Lung J Crit Care*. 2020;49(6):696-701. doi:10.1016/j.hrtlng.2020.08.016

- 37. Azambuja A de CM, de Oliveira LZ, Sbruzzi G. Inspiratory Muscle Training in Patients With Heart Failure: What Is New? Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Phys Ther*. 2020;100(12):2099-2109. doi:10.1093/ptj/pzaa171
- 38. Virani SS, Alonso A, Aparicio HJ, et al. Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics—2021 Update. *Circulation*. 2021;143(8):e254-e743. doi:10.1161/CIR.000000000000950
- 39. Platz K, Zelle H, Howie-Esquivel J. Prevalence of U.S. Adults with Cardiovascular Disease Reporting Barriers to Clinician Office Visits: Implications for Accessible Models for Cardiac Rehabilitation. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* Published online 2021.
- 40. Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans, 2nd edition. :118.
- 41. Heart Failure Society of America. Section 6: Nonpharmacologic Management and Health Care Maintenance in Patients With Chronic Heart Failure. *J Card Fail*. 2010;16(6):e61-e72. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2010.05.015
- 42. McDonagh TA, Metra M, Adamo M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. *Eur Heart J*. 2021;42(36):3599-3726. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368
- 43. Senior Exercise Programs & Classes | SilverSneakers. Accessed May 3, 2023. https://tools.silversneakers.com/Classes
- 44. Health W. VA.gov | Veterans Affairs. Accessed May 3, 2023. https://www.va.gov/wholehealth/
- 45. Healthy at Home Staying Active. Accessed May 3, 2023. https://www.ymca.org/what-wedo/healthy-living/at-home/staying-active
- 46. Atkins JL, Wannamathee SG. Sarcopenic obesity in ageing: cardiovascular outcomes and mortality. *Br J Nutr*. 2020;124(10):1102-1113. doi:10.1017/S0007114520002172
- 47. Deka P, Pozehl B, Williams MA, Yates B. Adherence to recommended exercise guidelines in patients with heart failure. *Heart Fail Rev.* 2017;22(1):41-53. doi:10.1007/s10741-016-9584-1
- 48. Clark AM, King-Shier KM, Spaling MA, et al. Factors influencing participation in cardiac rehabilitation programmes after referral and initial attendance: qualitative systematic review and meta-synthesis. *Clin Rehabil*. 2013;27(10):948-959. doi:10.1177/0269215513481046

"What's New?":

- Participants with heart failure enrolled because they saw the home-based non-aerobic gentle exercise program as logistically and physically possible; they had perceived self-efficacy, the essential ingredient for exercise initiation.
- Participants adhered to the exercise long-term because of the convenience, individualization, psychological and physical improvements, and peer fellowship they experienced in the program.
- Characteristics of super-adherers offer several new directions for research, in particular that a common characteristic of super-adherers was a BMI ≥30.

	Intervention Group (N=22)
Age (years), mean (SD)	67.7 (10.1)
Male sex, n (%)	12 (54.6%)
Married, n (%)	20 (90.9%)
Race, n (%) White	22 (100%)
Education, n (%)	
Less than High School	0 (0%)
High School Graduate	3 (13.6%)
Some College	8 (36.4%)
Bachelor's degree or higher	11 (50%)
NYHA Class, mean (SD)	
Class 1	5 (22.7%)
Class 2	17 (77.3%)
Retired/Unemployed, n (%)	15 (68.2%)
Income, n (%)	
<20K	1 (4.5%)
20-40K	1 (4.5%)
40-75K	7 (31.8%)
>75K	10 (45.5%)
Declined to answer	3 (13.6%)
Exercise in previous week, n	
(70)	4 (19 20/)
None	4 (18.2%)
	4 (18.2%)
30-60 min/Week	4 (18.2%)
1-3 nr/week	b (27.3%)
3+hr/week	4 (18.2%)

BMI, mean (SD)	29.9 (5.8)
HFpEF, n (%)	6 (27.3%)
HFrEF, n (%)	16 (72.7%)

Table 2: Adherence Data

Participant Number	1	2	7	9	10	13	15	16	20	21	27	32	33	34	36	38	40	41	45	47	48	53
Total Live Classes First 12 Weeks (_/24)	32	26	20	35	19	17	19	23	22	21	21	25	17	18	20	28	19	36	23	18	23	21
Average Live Classes per Week in First 12 Weeks	2.7	2.2	1.7	2.9	1.7	1.5	1.6	1.9	1.8	1.8	1.8	2.1	1.4	1.5	1.7	2.3	1.7	3.0	1.9	1.6	1.9	1.8
Total Live Classes Second 12 weeks (_/12)	25	17	9	31	9	14	15	20	18	19	16	24	14	16	15	33	17	43	20	16	23	23
Average Live Classes per Week Second 12 Weeks	2.1	1.4	1.1	2.8	1.3	1.6	1.4	1.9	1.6	1.6	1.3	2.0	1.2	1.3	1.3	2.8	1.4	4.3	1.7	1.3	1.9	1.9
Total Live Classes in 24 Weeks (_/36)	57	43	29	66	28	31	34	43	40	40	37	49	31	34	35	61	36	79	43	35	46	44

Figure 1: GENTLE-HF Interview Guide (could be supplementary if needed)

- 1. Thinking back.... Can you tell me how you came to the decision to enroll in the study?
- 2. What did you expect going into the study?
- 3. How do you remember your well-being at that time?
- 4. One of the participant requirements is a diagnosis of heart failure. What are the challenging aspects of this illness for you personally?
- 5. Can you describe your previous experiences with exercise prior to this study?
 - a. Did you have any previous experience with Yoga or stretching?
 - i. If so, in what ways were those experiences similar or different than the classes in the study?
- 6. Some patients are recommended to attend cardiac rehabilitation, is this something you have considered before or have discussed with your provider?
 - a. (If so), what led to the decision to participate or not participate?
- 7. Heart failure is often accompanied by symptoms that make exercise challenging, what has been your experience in this study with yoga?
- 8. If you were ever prevented from coming to class when you wanted to come, can you describe the factors that prevented you from attending?
- 9. Did you ever log on early to class?
- 10. What were your experiences with other study participants? What are your thoughts on the group setting?
- 11. Tell me about your class instructors; how did they impact your experience?
- 12. What did you think about the times classes were offered?
- 13. As you look back on the past 6 months in the study, can you describe if and how your participation has impacted you?
 - a. (Were there times you used the techniques outside of class? What for?)
- 14. What were the best aspects of the class? What makes them the best?
- 15. Did the pandemic affect your experience with this study? If so, how?

- 16. We are really interested in knowing what isn't going well. If you were designing the classes or the study, what would you do differently and why?
 - a. What is your previous experience using Zoom video-conferencing?
 - b. Did you have any difficulties with that or the iPad?
 - c. How did you feel about the education links on the iPad?
- 17. If this same class were offered in person rather than virtually would you be more or less likely to attend? What factors weigh in on that decision?
- 18. Do you think you'll continue doing any aspects of the classes in the future?

Figure 2: Comparison of Adherence of Patients with HF with Current Physical Activity Guidelines and the

GENTLE-HF Intervention



Figure 3: Characteristics of Adherence Groups


Figure 4: Summary of Qualitative Findings

Gentle Live Group Yoga for Patients with Heart Failure						
Decision	To Enroll	To Adhere				
	• To Exercise: intervention seen as safe, and logistically and physically possible	 Convenience: at home, recordings available if needed, multiple days and variety of class times 				
Reasons		 Individualization: for physical injuries/limitations or fitness 				
	• To Improve : balance, flexibility, state of mind, exercise momentum, HF symptoms,	✓ Personal Exercise Goal				
Participan	 learning safe exercise for HF Provider recommended 	 Experiencing Psychological and Physical Improvements:reduction in stress, anxiety, depression; increase in flexibility, strength, balance, mobility, breathing and endurance, reduced pain 				
		✓ Peer Fellowship				

Chapter 4: Manuscript Three

Effects of Social Isolation and Loneliness on Heart Failure Self-Care

Target Journal: European Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing

Authors

Katherine Platz¹, Casey Cavanagh², Maureen Metzger¹, Linda Park³, Jill Howie-Esquivel¹

Author Affiliations

¹School of Nursing, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, VA

²School of Medicine, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, VA

³Department of Community Health Systems, University of California, San Francisco, CA

ABSTRACT

Aims: Patients with heart failure (HF) who engage in effective HF self-care have better quality of life, lower risk of all-cause and HF-related hospital readmissions and lower risk of mortality. It is unclear if social isolation and loneliness, which are prevalent among patients with HF and known to affect other self-care behaviors, can predict HF self-care. The aim was to explore the relationship between social isolation, loneliness and HF self-care.

Methods and Results: This was a cross-sectional secondary analysis (n=49) of the GENTLE-HF randomized controlled trial, a 6 month home-based live group gentle exercise intervention for patients with HF. Measures included the 6-item Lubben Social Network Scale for social isolation, the Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) Social Isolation survey for loneliness, Self-Care of Heart Failure Index for HF self-care, and the PROMIS Depression questionnaire that measured depressive symptoms. Multiple linear regression modeling was used to examine the relationships of four self-care processes to social isolation and loneliness, adjusting for depression and grouping (control or intervention). Scores indicating less social isolation predicted higher Self-Care Maintenance (B=.937, p=.015), Monitoring (B=.799, p =.041), and Management (B=1.812, p<.001). Loneliness was not statistically significant in predicting HF self-care.

Conclusions: To our knowledge, this is the first study to predict HF self-care using distinct measures for social isolation and loneliness. Patients who were less socially isolated engaged in better HF self-care, however loneliness had no relationship with HF self-care. Prospective studies are needed to investigate causal relationships between social isolation and HF-self-care engagement to determine the effect on outcomes such as hospital readmissions and mortality. Additionally, interventions to decrease social isolation and loneliness are needed.

Keywords: Self-care, Loneliness, Social Isolation, Heart Failure

NOVELTY

- Less social isolation predicted better heart failure self-care as measured by the structure, size and frequency of contact within a participant's social network.
- Family and friends may influence the different processes of HF self-care (maintenance, monitoring, management).
- A participant feeling lonely did not predict heart failure self-care. However, further research is needed as qualitative studies have indicated that HF self-care is circular and therefore loneliness may equally positively and negatively affect HF self-care.

INTRODUCTION

Adequate self-care is fundamental for maintaining stable health in patients with heart failure (HF) and is a key component found in all major guidelines for HF management.^{1,2} Self-care involves patient engagement in specific activities that limit illness related complications and promote health and well-being.³ Adequate self-care behaviors are of particular importance for patients with HF due to the daily complex treatment needs integral to clinical stability; These include self-care maintenance (e.g. taking prescribed medications, exercising, maintaining a low-sodium diet), self-care monitoring (e.g. daily weights, observing for symptoms of fluid overload), and self-care management (e.g. responding to signs and symptoms as they occur).^{3,4} Patients with HF who engage in effective self-care practices have better quality of life, lower risk of all-cause and HF-related hospital readmissions and risk of mortality.⁵

Prior evidence demonstrates that social isolation and loneliness are contributing factors to poor self-care behaviors such as smoking, alcohol misuse, medication non-adherence, poor sleep hygiene, unhealthy dietary choices and sedentary behavior.^{6,7} Social isolation refers to a lack of social connections, whereas loneliness is the mismatch between one's desired and actual relationships; each are independently linked to all cause and early mortality.^{6–8} Though often used interchangeably, these

concepts are distinct, as one can be surrounded by people but remain lonely.^{6,8,9} Patients with HF can experience a shrinking social network and fewer social interactions leading to social isolation and loneliness in part due to unpredictable and distressing HF decompensations, shortness of breath, fatigue and effects of prescribed medications such as diuretics that can restrict activity and work.^{10–13} Over one-third of patients with HF are socially isolated or lonely, and for those that are, there is a 55% greater risk of hospital readmission.¹⁴ There are several possible mechanisms to explain the underlying associations between social isolation, loneliness and poor health outcomes (e.g. physiological, psychological and sociological^{6,15}); Self-care behavior, however, may have particular importance for patients with HF who have daily complex self-care needs that are integral to health stability.^{3,12}

Study results have established the relationship between social support and self-care and acknowledge the contribution care partners make in assisting with self-care activities and decisions.^{4,12,16–20} Social support is defined as the belief that help is available from others but does not include an objective measure of one's social network, nor does it assess loneliness.²¹ Researchers have yet to examine the relationship between social isolation and loneliness with HF self-care as separate concepts, nor in the context of a physical activity intervention. By determining whether one's social network or one's loneliness, or both predict HF self-care, clinicians will be better positioned to modify interventions to improve HF self-care and, in turn, improve HF health outcomes. This research can help fill the gap of understanding the connection between social isolation, loneliness and health outcomes, a topic that gained considerable recognition during the COVID-19 pandemic.

The purpose of this cross-sectional secondary analysis was to investigate the relationship between social isolation, loneliness and HF self-care.

METHODS

Study Design

This was a cross-sectional secondary analysis of the GEtting iNTo Light Exercise (GENTLE-HF) Randomized Controlled Trial (RCT) (IRB approval #21869). The methods of the GENTLE-HF RCT have been previously described.²² Participants were randomized into either the education control group (CG) or the intervention group (IG). IG participants joined twice weekly one hour Zoom sessions for 6 months using an iPad to participate in gentle stretching/yoga classes. Study participants in both the CG and IG groups also participated in weekly web-based HF education. The primary aim of the GENTLE-HF RCT was to test the effect of a yoga and education intervention on adherence, physical function and psychological outcomes.

Sample

Stable patients with HF (N=61) with either reduced or preserved ejection fraction were recruited from central Virginia cardiology and HF clinics into the GENTLE-HF study. Eligibility criteria included reading and writing English, 19 years of age or older, access to a telephone, home access to internet capable of videoconferencing, and NYHA class I-III with no changes in medications in the prior 30 days. Patients were excluded if they were hospitalized for HF within 3 months, had unstable angina, coronary artery bypass graft, myocardial infarction or biventricular pacemaker <6 weeks prior, orthopedic or medical impediments to yoga-like exercise, or cognitive impairment as measured by the Mini-Cog.

Four participants dropped out, and 8 participants completed the study before social isolation and loneliness were measured. Given the available sample size, we completed a power calculation expecting a moderate effect size and approximated that we could enter a maximum of three predictors into each linear regression model, or approximately 10-15 participants per predictor. We chose depression^{23,24} and grouping in addition to either social isolation or loneliness as our three predictors, thus the total sample size for this secondary analysis was N=49.

Measures and Data Collection

Baseline clinical and demographic characteristics were obtained. All GENTLE-HF study questionnaires were given to each participant in a paper packet completed in person at the clinic. Randomization took place after baseline measures were taken. During the initial period of the pandemic, three participants were unable to come to the clinic in person to complete the measures, so questionnaires were mailed and returned upon completion.

Social Isolation was measured using the 6-item Lubben Social Network Scale (LSNS-6). Internationally one of the most widely used scales to measure social isolation, the LSNS-6 was designed to measure social network size and number of social interactions in older adults and has high internal reliability (Cronbach's alpha of .83).^{25–27} A total score is an equally weighted sum of the six questions with scores ranging from 0 to 30 with lower scores indicating smaller social network size and thus greater social isolation. A score of 12 and lower can be used as a clinical cut point to determine individuals at high risk of social isolation.²⁶

Loneliness was measured using the Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System Version 2.0 Social Isolation Short Form 4a survey (PROMIS) featuring four questions adapted from the 20-question UCLA Loneliness Scale.²⁸ The PROMIS is used for adults 18 and older to "assess the perceptions of being avoided, excluded, detached, disconnected from, or unknown by others" and has high reliability (Cronbach's alpha of .83).^{28,29} Total raw scores range from 4 to 20 with higher scores indicating greater loneliness. A score greater than 8 can be used as a clinical cut point to determine individuals at high risk of loneliness.³⁰

Heart Failure Self-Care was measured using the Self-Care of Heart Failure Index version 7.2 (SCHFI).³¹ The SCHFI is comprised of 4 sections with a total of 39 questions assessing 4 processes: self-care maintenance, self-care monitoring, self-care management, and self-care confidence. Each section is scored separately with response items in each section summed and standardized (range 0 to 100) with higher scores indicating better self-care. A section score of 70 or better can be used as a cut point to

identify adequate self-care within that section. The reliability, as measured by the global reliability index for multidimensional scales, was 0.75, 0.85, and 0.70 for self-care maintenance, symptom perception, and self-care management respectively.³¹ Reliability of self-care confidence was a Cronbach's alpha of 0.84, as it is a unidimensional scale.³²

Depression was measured using the PROMIS Short Form v1.0 8a Depression scale featuring eight questions to detect depressive symptoms. Total raw scores range from 8 to 40. A score of 50 is average for the U.S. general population and used as a normative measure for depression. Higher scores represent greater depressive symptoms.

Data Analysis

Analyses were performed using SPSS® Statistics for Windows Version 28.0 Released 2021 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY). We performed descriptive statistics to obtain baseline participant characteristics. Normally distributed data are presented using means and standard deviations. PROMIS depression and loneliness raw scores were converted into T-Scores using a conversion table. Categorical variables are presented using frequencies and percentages. We used multiple linear regression modeling to examine the relationships of the four SCHFI processes to social isolation and loneliness, adjusting for depression and grouping. Due to the highly skewed distribution of loneliness data which is not ideal for linear regression, we choose to dichotomize loneliness using the clinical cut score of 8, where scores >8 represent greater risk for loneliness. We followed the SCHFI author recommendations for missing data and calculated those participants' scores individually by modifying the summation equation.³³ When running the multiple linear regression, we assessed the variance inflation factor (VIF) to assess how related our predictors were; all values were below the threshold that would indicate multicollinearity.

RESULTS

The sociodemographic characteristics of the CG and IG are shown in Table 1. At baseline, the two groups have comparable demographic and clinical characteristics with age being the only statistically significant difference between groups; The IG was significantly older that the CG. Table 2 show the means, standard deviations of the outcomes of interest by CG and IG. The data underlying this article will be shared on reasonable request to the corresponding author.

Social Isolation and HF Self-Care

A multiple linear regression was conducted with each of the four SCHFI processes with social isolation, depression and grouping held constant (Table 3, Figure 1). Scores indicating less social isolation predicted higher SCHFI Self-Care Maintenance (B=.937, p=.015, 95% CI [.194, 1.679]), Monitoring (B=.799, p =.041, 95% CI [034, 1.565]), and Management (B=1.812, p<.001, 95% CI [.898, (2.726]). Social isolation explained 26% of the variance of HF Self-Care Management (Adjusted R² = .261). Though not statistically significant, scores indicating less social isolation predicted higher SCHFI Self-Care Confidence. Multiple linear regression was conducted on each of the four SCHFI processes using individual questions from the social isolation LSNS-6 survey to isolate which type of social relationship and social action was significant in predicting HF self-care (Table 4). SCHFI Self-Care Maintenance was predicted by how many relatives and friends the participant could talk to about private matters (B=4.47, p=.036, 95% CI [.314, 8.634]; B=5.45, p= <.001, 95% CI [2.742, 8.158]). SCHFI Self-Care Monitoring was predicted by how many relatives the participant could call on for help (B=5.39, p=.007, 95% CI [1.564, 9.212]). SCHFI Self-Care Management was predicted by all the questions (B=7,p=.011, 95% CI [1.708, 12.293]; B= 8.22, p=.002, 95% CI [3.301, 13.147]; B=6.94, p=.014, 95% CI [1.465, 12.410]; B= 3.78, p=.046, 95% CI [.074, 7.482]; B=5.27, p=.005, 95% CI [1.633, 8.898]; B=5.84, p=.004, 95% CI [1.983, 9.7]). Lastly, Self-Care Confidence was predicted by how many relatives the participant felt they could talk to about private matters (B=4.25, p=.017, 95% CI [.789, 7.716]).

Loneliness and HF Self-Care

A multiple linear regression was conducted with each of the four SCHFI processes including loneliness, depression, and grouping held constant (Table 3). No variable was statistically significant in predicting self-care. Interestingly, higher Self-Care Confidence was correlated with greater loneliness. Linear regression on each SCHFI process with each loneliness question did not reach significance. The GENTLE-HF dataset had a proxy question for perceived social support which was also not a significant predictor of the SCHFI processes.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first study to predict HF self-care using distinct measures for social isolation and loneliness rather than social support, thus isolating two distinct factors that are independently linked to all-cause and early mortality. Participants who were less socially isolated engaged in better HF self-care, however loneliness had no relationship to HF self-care. Furthermore, in examining each individual question of the LSNS-6 (social isolation) questionnaire, we found that particular aspects of the type, size and frequency of interaction within a participant's social network was significant in predicting the HF self-care processes of maintenance, monitoring, management and confidence. These findings signal clinicians that HF self-care and thereby HF health outcomes may be improved by strengthening or adding to one's existing social network. However, the relationship between loneliness, HF self-care and HF health outcomes requires further elucidation so that optimal patient outcomes can be achieved.

Social Isolation Predicts Heart Failure Self-Care

Unique to our study is the participant's objective social network rather than their perceived social support. Social network is a measure of the structure, size, and frequency of contact in one's social network and is an antecedent and channel of social support, defined as the assistance and

protection given to others or the belief that help is available from others.⁴ This distinction helps to tease apart that structure, size and frequency of contact are central when predicting self-care behaviors. Graven and Grant⁴ found that social support improves HF self-care via family members assisting in maintaining the treatment regimen and helping in the decisions regarding management of symptoms. However, the quantitative studies included in their integrative review had mixed findings and mainly focused on HF self-care maintenance.^{4,34,35} This may be in part related to the more subjective nature of assessing social support. For example, an item in the Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS) questionnaire asks participants to rate the statement, "My family really tries to help me." In contrast, the LSNS-6 asks for objective information; For example, "How many relatives do you feel close to such that you could call on them for help?" The LSNS-6 is brief with just 6 questions making it an ideal clinical screening tool for social isolation. The tool was specifically designed for older adults³⁶ and was used in large studies assessing outcomes with HF patients.³⁷ Additionally, we controlled for depression in our analysis given the relationship between depression and HF self-care.³⁸ Our results indicated that depression was not significant in predicting HF self-care when social isolation remained significant in the final regression model.

In assessing the LSNS-6 questions individually with HF self-care processes, we found that the type of relationship and the action taking place significantly predicts particular types of HF self-care. Previous data suggests that a patient's relatives are the most influential members of their social network.⁴ We found that on average, participants had more relatives than friends in their social network, averaging 10 and 8 respectively. Relationships with relatives significantly predicted self-care monitoring behavior (e.g. weighing daily, observing for symptoms of fluid overload) and self-care confidence underscores the importance of care partners in self-care.^{4,20,32} However, we found that both relatives and friends were very important in regards to self-care maintenance and management. Specifically, participants having accessible relatives and friends was significant in predicting self-care

maintenance (e.g. medication adherence, maintaining exercise, and a low-sodium diet). This is supported by the middle-range theory of self-care of chronic illness, recognizing that an individual acquires and maintains health habits from their culture and the people they surround themselves with.¹⁶ Self-care management (e.g. responding to signs and symptoms of fluid overload as they occur) was significantly predicted by all LSNS-6 questions. Notably, the prevalence of adequate HF self-care behaviors in our sample was higher for self-care maintenance and confidence, but almost 10% lower for self-care management compared to the scores published in the literature.^{21,39}

It was interesting to find that social isolation explained 26% of the variance of HF self-care management. This fits well with current research indicating that several factors influence self-care engagement that could explain the remaining 74% of variance, including: personal finance, mood states (e.g. clinical depression, anxiety), personality, social factors, and clinical factors.⁵ Therefore, clinicians may need to consider interventions that address these factors.

Loneliness Does Not Predict Heart Failure Self-Care

To our knowledge, these data are the first to assess loneliness in relation to HF self-care. As previously stated, social support is the assistance and protection given to others,⁴ whereas loneliness is the negative experience caused by the mismatch between one's desired and actual relationships.²⁷ Though loneliness is correlated with depression and depression with inadequate self-care, loneliness did not predict HF self-care in our study.³⁸ That said, qualitative researchers have shown that the process of HF self-care is circular, wherein a patient promotes particular values and demotes others.⁴⁰ For example: a lonely patient chooses to attend a social event that leads to the choice to skip their diuretic and veer from HF dietary and fluid restrictions thus leading to a decompensation that once again causes one to prioritize HF self-care behaviors that then limit social capabilities.⁴⁰ It is possible therefore, that loneliness can predict HF self-care behavior, but that the process is circular in affecting healthy and unhealthy self-care choices and thus was unable to be captured quantitatively.

Implications for Practice and Future Research

Our results suggest that investigators developing interventions to improve HF self-care should consider ways in which they can simultaneously decrease social isolation or strengthen the patient's existing social network. The current AHA guidelines for reducing social isolation for patients with HF suggest determining eligibility for home care services and referring patients to a support group.¹ There is, however, a growing literature base exploring interventions that aim to reduce social isolation and loneliness in older adults. There is not yet a consensus of which intervention type works for whom and how and in what context, however evidence suggest that group as opposed to one-on-one interventions may be more effective for older adults with fewer social connections.⁴¹ Additionally, interventions that have productive engagement, (i.e. an activity with a common goal and purpose) have been more successful at reducing social isolation than those with passive activities (e.g. watching and listening).^{42,43} One example of productive engagement includes group physical activity interventions which have shown promise in reducing social isolation and loneliness, and bring with it all the other many health advantages of physical activity.^{44,45} The GENTLE-HF study was unique in its design in that it incorporated group physical activity twice weekly for 6 months and occurred via live videoconference, which was noted by participants to be of particular convenience. In a qualitative analysis of the GENTLE-HF study⁴⁶, participants shared the importance of the social interaction to their long-term adherence and made suggestions to strengthen and optimize the opportunity for social connection.

Future research recommendations include assessing social isolation, loneliness and HF self-care at multiple times points during a long-term study in order to estimate the effect of live group physical activity interventions on social health and HF self-care outcomes. Additionally, in the design of future HF self-care interventions, it is important to note that diuretics, low-sodium diet and burdensome symptoms present social and professional disruptions to patients with HF; open discussion with healthcare providers should be encouraged and incorporated to help patients to negotiate this reality.⁴⁰ Other interventions that include productive interactions for social networking might include dancing, cooking, "remote" walking partners where walking takes place simultaneously with chatting, etc.⁴⁷ Not all interventions will be effective for all patients with HF, but social interactions have potential to improve self-care for many patients with chronic illnesses.

Limitations and Strengths

A limitation of our study was a small sample size (N=49) which limits the power and generalizability of the results. The sample size also limited the number of variables we could run in our regression and the cross-sectional design limited causal inference. That said, we were able to achieve medium effect sizes for social isolation with HF self-care implying that the prediction would remain in a larger study. The prevalence of loneliness in our sample as opposed to that found in the literature was considerably smaller, and due to the highly skewed distribution of the loneliness data, we had to dichotomize the loneliness variable; both factors reduced our effect size of loneliness. Our sample was almost completely White and all participants were required to pass the Mini-cog screening test for cognition to be eligible for inclusion. This limits our generalizability to other HF populations and to patients with cognitive decline that is an additional barrier to HF self-care, above social factors.¹⁸ A strength of this study is that we used the PROMIS measure to assess loneliness and the LSNS-6 to assess social isolation/social network. These measures have good internal reliability and have been used in large studies assessing outcomes for patients with HF and thus facilitate comparison.^{1,37,48} Finally, although the study was impacted by the pandemic, the pandemic highlighted the importance of assessing for social isolation and loneliness.

Conclusion

Participants who were less socially isolated had better HF self-care. However, in this quantitative study, loneliness had no bearing on HF self-care. Interestingly, we found that the type, size and frequency of interaction within a participant's social network was significant in predicting different HF self-care processes (maintenance, monitoring, and management). For example, our results suggest that a patient struggling with adherence to daily weights (self-care monitoring) may benefit by including relatives in that education. Whereas, a patient struggling with medication adherence, low-sodium diet, or exercise recommendations (self-care maintenance) might benefit from inclusion in a similar health peer group. These results help further uncover the connection between social isolation, loneliness and health outcomes for patients with HF, as well as the importance of assessing both social isolation and loneliness acknowledging that they play distinct roles in the lives of patients with HF. Future research that includes a prospective design measuring the effect on social isolation, loneliness, and HF self-care over time will provide greater understanding of the relationship between social network and self-care.

Acknowledgements and Funding

The authors would like to thank statistician Dr. David Martin. This study was unfunded.

References

- 1. Heidenreich PA, Bozkurt B, Aguilar D, et al. 2022 AHA/ACC/HFSA Guideline for the Management of Heart Failure. *J Card Fail*. Published online April 1, 2022. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2022.02.010
- McDonagh TA, Metra M, Adamo M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. *Eur Heart J*. 2021;42(36):3599-3726. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368
- 3. Riegel B, Lee CS, Dickson VV, Medscape. Self care in patients with chronic heart failure. *Nat Rev Cardiol*. 2011;8(11):644-654. doi:10.1038/nrcardio.2011.95
- 4. Graven LJ, Grant JS. Social support and self-care behaviors in individuals with heart failure: an integrative review. *Int J Nurs Stud.* 2014;51(2):320-333. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2013.06.013
- 5. Riegel B, Dunbar SB, Fitzsimons D, et al. Self-care research: Where are we now? Where are we going? *Int J Nurs Stud*. 2021;116:103402. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2019.103402
- Hodgson S, Watts I, Fraser S, Roderick P, Dambha-Miller H. Loneliness, social isolation, cardiovascular disease and mortality: a synthesis of the literature and conceptual framework. J R Soc Med. 2020;113(5):185-192. doi:10.1177/0141076820918236
- Christensen AV, Juel K, Ekholm O, et al. Significantly increased risk of all-cause mortality among cardiac patients feeling lonely. *Heart Br Card Soc.* 2020;106(2):140-146. doi:10.1136/heartjnl-2019-315460
- Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Baker M, Harris T, Stephenson D. Loneliness and Social Isolation as Risk Factors for Mortality: A Meta-Analytic Review. *Perspect Psychol Sci.* 2015;10(2):227-237. doi:10.1177/1745691614568352
- Newall NEG, Menec VH. Loneliness and social isolation of older adults: Why it is important to examine these social aspects together. J Soc Pers Relatsh. 2019;36(3):925-939. doi:10.1177/0265407517749045
- Jeon YH, Kraus SG, Jowsey T, Glasgow NJ. The experience of living with chronic heart failure: a narrative review of qualitative studies. *BMC Health Serv Res*. 2010;10:77. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-10-77
- 11. Yu DSF, Lee DTF, Kwong ANT, Thompson DR, Woo J. Living with chronic heart failure: a review of qualitative studies of older people. *J Adv Nurs*. 2008;61(5):474-483. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04553.x
- 12. Olano-Lizarraga M, Wallström S, Martín-Martín J, Wolf A. Causes, experiences and consequences of the impact of chronic heart failure on the person's social dimension: A scoping review. *Health Soc Care Community*. 2022;30(4):e842-e858. doi:10.1111/hsc.13680
- 13. Hopp FP, Thornton N, Martin L. The lived experience of heart failure at the end of life: a systematic literature review. *Health Soc Work*. 2010;35(2):109-117. doi:10.1093/hsw/35.2.109

- 14. Gorji MAH, Fatahian A, Farsavian A. The impact of perceived and objective social isolation on hospital readmission in patients with heart failure: A systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. 2019;60:27-36. doi:10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2019.07.002
- 15. Holt-Lunstad J. Loneliness and Social Isolation as Risk Factors: The Power of Social Connection in Prevention. *Am J Lifestyle Med*. 2021;15(5):567-573. doi:10.1177/15598276211009454
- 16. Jaarsma T, Cameron J, Riegel B, Stromberg A. Factors Related to Self-Care in Heart Failure Patients According to the Middle-Range Theory of Self-Care of Chronic Illness: a Literature Update. *Curr Heart Fail Rep.* 2017;14(2):71-77. doi:10.1007/s11897-017-0324-1
- 17. Strachan PH, Currie K, Harkness K, Spaling M, Clark AM. Context matters in heart failure self-care: a qualitative systematic review. *J Card Fail*. 2014;20(6):448-455. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2014.03.010
- 18. Siabani S, Leeder SR, Davidson PM. Barriers and facilitators to self-care in chronic heart failure: a meta-synthesis of qualitative studies. *SpringerPlus*. 2013;2:320. doi:10.1186/2193-1801-2-320
- 19. Riegel B, Dickson VV, Vellone E. The Situation-Specific Theory of Heart Failure Self-care: An Update on the Problem, Person, and Environmental Factors Influencing Heart Failure Self-care. *J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2022;37(6):515-529. doi:10.1097/JCN.0000000000919
- 20. Whitehead L, Jacob E, Towell A, Abu-Qamar M, Cole-Heath A. The role of the family in supporting the self-management of chronic conditions: A qualitative systematic review. *J Clin Nurs*. 2018;27(1-2):22-30. doi:10.1111/jocn.13775
- 21. Chamberlain L. Perceived social support and self-care in patients hospitalized with heart failure. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2017;16(8):753-761. doi:10.1177/1474515117715842
- 22. Howie-Esquivel J, Metzger M, Malin SK, et al. Getting into Light Exercise (GENTLE-HF) for Patients with Heart Failure: The Design and Methodology of a Live-Video Group Exercise Study. *J Card Fail*. Published online March 20, 2023:S1071-9164(23)00079-9. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2023.03.004
- 23. Celano CM, Villegas AC, Albanese AM, Gaggin HK, Huffman JC. Depression and Anxiety in Heart Failure: a Review. *Harv Rev Psychiatry*. 2018;26(4):175-184. doi:10.1097/HRP.00000000000162
- 24. Patrick M, Miller B, Will B, Bena JF, Morrison SL, Siegmund LA. Anxiety and depression moderate the relationship between quality of life and self-care in patients with heart failure. *Geriatr Nurs N Y* N. 2022;44:54-59. doi:10.1016/j.gerinurse.2021.12.020
- 25. I-LINK: International Loneliness and Isolation research NetworK. Institute of Public Health. Accessed September 2, 2021. https://publichealth.ie/ilink/
- Lubben J, Blozik E, Gillmann G, et al. Performance of an abbreviated version of the Lubben Social Network Scale among three European community-dwelling older adult populations. *The Gerontologist*. 2006;46(4):503-513. doi:10.1093/geront/46.4.503

- Prohaska T, Burholt V, Burns A, et al. Consensus statement: loneliness in older adults, the 21st century social determinant of health? *BMJ Open*. 2020;10(8):e034967. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2019-034967
- 28. Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System. Social Isolation: A brief guide to the PROMIS Social Isolation Instruments. Published online July 8, 2015. http://www.healthmeasures.net/images/PROMIS/manuals/PROMIS_Social_Isolation_Scoring_Ma nual.pdf
- 29. Carlozzi NE, Ianni PA, Lange RT, et al. Understanding health-related quality of life of caregivers of civilians and service members/veterans with Traumatic Brain Injury: Establishing the reliability and validity of PROMIS social health measures. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil*. 2019;100(4 Suppl):S110-S118. doi:10.1016/j.apmr.2018.06.026
- 30. Lee EE, Depp C, Palmer BW, et al. High prevalence and adverse health effects of loneliness in community-dwelling adults across the lifespan: role of wisdom as a protective factor. *Int Psychogeriatr*. 2019;31(10):1447-1462. doi:10.1017/S1041610218002120
- 31. Riegel B, Barbaranelli C, Carlson B, et al. Psychometric Testing of the Revised Self-Care of Heart Failure Index. *J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2019;34(2):183-192. doi:10.1097/JCN.0000000000543
- 32. Fivecoat HC, Sayers SL, Riegel B. Social support predicts self-care confidence in patients with heart failure. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs*. 2018;17(7):598-604. doi:10.1177/1474515118762800
- 33. Self-Care Scoring Algorithm | Self Care Measures. Accessed February 24, 2023. https://self-care-measures.com/self-care-scoring-algorithm/
- 34. Sayers SL, Riegel B, Pawlowski S, Coyne JC, Samaha FF. Social support and self-care of patients with heart failure. *Ann Behav Med Publ Soc Behav Med*. 2008;35(1):70-79. doi:10.1007/s12160-007-9003-x
- 35. Heo S, Moser DK, Lennie TA, Riegel B, Chung ML. Gender differences in and factors related to selfcare behaviors: a cross-sectional, correlational study of patients with heart failure. *Int J Nurs Stud*. 2008;45(12):1807-1815. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2008.05.008
- 36. Lubben JE. Assessing social networks among elderly populations. *Fam Community Health*. 1988;11(3):42-52.
- Saito H, Kagiyama N, Nagano N, et al. Social isolation is associated with 90-day rehospitalization due to heart failure. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs J Work Group Cardiovasc Nurs Eur Soc Cardiol*. 2019;18(1):16-20. doi:10.1177/1474515118800113
- 38. Freedland KE, Skala JA, Steinmeyer BC, Carney RM, Rich MW. Effects of Depression on Heart Failure Self-Care. *J Card Fail*. 2021;27(5):522-532. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2020.12.015
- 39. Cené CW, Haymore LB, Dolan-Soto D, et al. Self-care confidence mediates the relationship between perceived social support and self-care maintenance in adults with heart failure. *J Card Fail*. 2013;19(3):202-210. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2013.01.009

- 40. Karimi M, Clark AM. How do patients' values influence heart failure self-care decision-making?: A mixed-methods systematic review. *Int J Nurs Stud*. 2016;59:89-104. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2016.03.010
- 41. Fakoya OA, McCorry NK, Donnelly M. Loneliness and social isolation interventions for older adults: a scoping review of reviews. *BMC Public Health*. 2020;20. doi:10.1186/s12889-020-8251-6
- 42. Hagan R, Manktelow R, Taylor BJ, Mallett J. Reducing loneliness amongst older people: a systematic search and narrative review. *Aging Ment Health*. 2014;18(6):683-693. doi:10.1080/13607863.2013.875122
- 43. Gardiner C, Geldenhuys G, Gott M. Interventions to reduce social isolation and loneliness among older people: an integrative review. *Health Soc Care Community*. 2018;26(2):147-157. doi:10.1111/hsc.12367
- 44. Shvedko A, Whittaker AC, Thompson JL, Greig CA. Physical activity interventions for treatment of social isolation, loneliness or low social support in older adults: A systematic review and metaanalysis of randomised controlled trials. *Psychol Sport Exerc*. 2018;34:128-137. doi:10.1016/j.psychsport.2017.10.003
- 45. Brady S, D'Ambrosio LA, Felts A, Rula EY, Kell KP, Coughlin JF. Reducing Isolation and Loneliness Through Membership in a Fitness Program for Older Adults: Implications for Health. *J Appl Gerontol Off J South Gerontol Soc.* 2020;39(3):301-310. doi:10.1177/0733464818807820
- 46. Platz K, Metzger M, Howie-Esquivel J. Initiating and Continuing Long Term Exercise in Heart Failure: A Qualitative Analysis from the GENTLE-HF Study. *TBD*. Published online TBD.
- Hoang P, King JA, Moore S, et al. Interventions Associated With Reduced Loneliness and Social Isolation in Older Adults: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2022;5(10):e2236676. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.36676
- 48. Manemann SM, Chamberlain AM, Roger VL, et al. Perceived Social Isolation and Outcomes in Patients With Heart Failure. *J Am Heart Assoc*. 2018;7(11). doi:10.1161/JAHA.117.008069

Table 1	. Sociodemo	graphic and	l Clinical	Characteristics
---------	-------------	-------------	------------	------------------------

	Control Group	Intervention Group	p-Value
	(n=26)	(n=23)	
Age (years), mean (SD)	56.96 (13.3)	66.65 (13.3)	.01*
Male, n (%)	16 (61.5%)	15 (65.2%)	.79
Married, n (%)	19 (73.1%)	21 (91.3%)	.08
Living Alone, n (%)	4 (15.4%)	2 (8.7%)	.48
Race, n (%) White	25 (96.2%)	21 (91.3%)	.48
Education, n (%)			.50
Less than High School	1 (3.8%)	0 (0%)	
High School Graduate	3 (11.5%)	3 (13%)	
Some College	14 (53.8%)	9 (39.1%)	
Bachelor's degree or higher	8 (30.8%)	11 (47.8%)	
NYHA Class, mean (SD)			.03*
Class 1	7 (26.9%)	5 (21.7%)	
Class 2	13 (50.0%)	18 (78.3%)	
Class 3	6 (23.1%)	0 (0%)	
Retired/Unemployed, n (%)	17 (65.4%)	15 (65.2%)	.99
Income, n (%)			.48
<20K	3 (11.5%)	2 (8.7%)	
20-40К	6 (23.1%)	2 (8.7%)	
40-75K	8 (30.8%)	6 (26.1%)	
>75K	5 (19.2%)	9 (39.1%)	
Declined to answer	4 (15.4%)	4 (17.4%)	
Exercise in previous week, n			.60
(%)			
None	8 (30.8%)	5 (21.7%)	
<30 min/week	4 (15.4%)	4 (17.4%)	
30-60 min/week	6 (23.1%)	5 (21.7%)	
1-3 hr/week	1 (3.8%)	4 (17.4%)	
3+hr/week	7 (26.9%)	5 (21.7%)	
BMI, mean (SD)	30.17 (5.9)	30.48 (6.3)	.86
Ejection Fraction, mean (SD)	42.08 (17.4)	37.65 (14.9)	.35

*denotes statistically significant difference

Variable	CG	IG	p-Value	Cronbach's α
	Mean, SD	Mean, SD		
Social Isolation (LSNS-6)	18.19 (5.12)	17.70 (5.78)	.75	.83
Loneliness (PROMIS-SI)	41.60 (6.98)	41.30 (7.79)	.89	.84
Depression (PROMIS-Dep)	47.56 (8.47)	45.02 (6.36)	.25	.90
SCHFI Self-Care Maintenance	80.95 (14.29)	82.85 (13.72)	.64	
SCHFI Self-Care Monitoring	77.59 (14.43)	76.48 (15.02)	.79	67
SCHFI Self-Care Management	65.04 (18.28)	62.64 (20.09)	.66	.07
SCHFI Self-Care Confidence	87.55 (12.59)	83.70 (11.55)	.27	

Table 2. Social Isolation, Loneliness, Depression and Self-Care Outcomes

CG= Control Group; IG = Intervention Group; SD = Standard Deviation; SCHFI (Self-Care of Heart Failure Index)

Table 3. HF Self-Care in Association with Social Isolat	ion and Loneliness
---------------------------------------------------------	--------------------

Outcomes (N=49)	Social Isolation B, p value	CI	Adjusted R^2	Effect Size (f^2)
SCHFI Maintenance	.937 (.015)*	.194, 1.679	.091	.14
SCHFI Monitoring	.799 (.041)*	.034, 1.565	.12	.09
SCHFI Management	1.812 (<.001)***	.898, 2.726	.261	.33
SCHFI Confidence	.627 (.056)	017, 1.271	.104	.08
	Loneliness	CI	Adjusted R^2	Effect Size (f^2)
SCHFI Maintenance	-1.428 (.795)	-12.416, 9.561	038	.00
SCHFI Monitoring	-3.035 (.584)	-14.102, 8.033	04	.01
SCHFI Management	511 (.945)	-15.24, 14.217	001	.00
SCHFI Confidence	2.993 (.518)	-6.249, 12.235	.036	.01

*p<.05, **p<.01, ***p<.001. Control Group = 2 for Grouping Variable. f^2 =.02 small effect; f^2 =.15 medium effect; f^2 =.35 large effect; CI= confidence interval.

LSNS-6 Individual Question	Self-Care	Self-Care	Self-Care	Self-Care
	Maintenance	Monitoring	Management	Confidence
	B, p-value	B, p-value	B, p-value	B, p-value
How many <i>relatives</i> do you see or	4.04(.052)	3.88(.065)	7(.011)*	3.07(.081)
hear from at least once a month?				
How many <i>relatives</i> do you feel	.84(.682)	5.39(.007)**	8.22(.002)**	2.87(.093)
close to such that you could call on				
them for help?				
How many <i>relatives</i> do you feel at	4.47(.036)*	3.39(.119)	6.94(.014)*	4.25(.017)*
ease with that you can <i>talk</i> about				
private matters?				
How many of your <i>friends</i> do you	1.89(.188)	.32(.828)	3.78(.046)*	.52(.671)
see or hear from at least once a				
month?				
How many <i>friends</i> do you feel close	1.83(.212)	2.41(.101)	5.27(.005)**	1.05(.4)
to such that you could <i>call on</i> them				
for help?				
How many <i>friends</i> do you feel at	5.45(<.001)***	2.44(.121)	5.84(.004)**	2.51(.055)
ease with that you can <i>talk</i> about				
private matters?				

Table 4. Predicting	HE Self-Care	with Individual	Social I	solation C	uestions
	s in Jui-Care		Jociaria	301011011	acstions

*p<.05, **p<.01, ***p<.001.

Figure 1. Heart Failure Self-Care Scores by Social Isolation



Chapter 5: Conclusions

For more than a decade, the leading HF authorities have designated exercise as a Class 1A Recommendation to improve the outcomes of patients with HF, yet we have failed to facilitate access, provide multimodal exercise, and to access patient concerns regarding exercise. The adherence rates, facilitators and barriers of aerobic in-person exercise have been well established.¹⁻⁴ The verdict is in; less than one-third of patients with HF adhere to physical activity guidelines, and less than 3% attend CR.^{5,6} This dissertation presents evidence of the benefits of alternative models of CR through a qualitative systematic literature review and the qualitative and quantitative findings of a randomized controlled clinical trial that tested an alternative type of exercise where 64% of subjects participated *more* than was required.

Summary of Findings

The first manuscript of this dissertation systematically reviewed the qualitative evidence regarding the patient experience with alternative models of CR. All alternative models of CR were found to be physically, psychologically, and/or socially beneficial to participants. Despite the variety of program designs, there were several common facilitators identified across studies that led to both initial and ongoing participation such as peer and/or family support, convenience, feeling safe through contact with staff or medical endorsement, being accountable, tailoring to individual preference or ability, enjoyment, anticipating or experiencing health benefits, and the perception that prescribed exercise is attainable. The most prevalent barrier was that participants feared that exercise could cause negative cardiac consequences. Our results also revealed that HF participants more highly valued family and peer support along with convenience and feeling safe compared to participants with CVD. In all included studies, participants reported improved *exercise self-efficacy* which is a well-documented determinant of PA engagement and continuation, though it is seldom quantitatively measured.

The second manuscript of this dissertation focused in on a singular 6 month alternative exercise program, GENTLE-HF, for patients with HF wherein 64% of participants came more often than was asked in the study protocol. We qualitatively analyzed patients' with HF perspectives on what factors influenced their decisions to enroll and then continue with the home-based gentle stretching/yoga-like exercise program. Our results revealed that participants initially enrolled because they saw the program as logistically and physically possible; in other words, participants had perceived self-efficacy with the proposed intervention, an essential ingredient for exercise initiation. Though not part of the GENTLE-HF protocol, most participants also had a personal goal to exercise that facilitated their decision to exercise. Long-term adherence was facilitated by convenience (of home-based, multiple times and days), individualization for existing physical limitations, experiencing psychological and physical improvements, and peer fellowship. Super-adherers tended to be male, age \geq 65, no exercise in the 3 months prior to the study, BMI ≥30, and poor to good quality of life (KCCQ) scores. Our results provide direct participant perspective for study enrollment and subsequent adherence to an exercise program. Further, that participants with no exercise in the 3 months prior to study enrollment and/or BMIs ≥30 tended to comprise the super-adherer group suggests that the GENTLE-HF intervention may have addressed important barriers to exercise such as weight stigma by normalizing individual exercise modification and being virtual rather than in person.

The third manuscript of this dissertation used multiple linear regression to predict the relationship between HF self-care and social isolation/loneliness. Participants who were less socially isolated engaged in better HF self-care, however loneliness had no relationship to HF self-care in this quantitative study. Additional analysis of the social isolation questionnaire revealed that particular aspects of the type, size and frequency of interaction within a patient's social network was significant in predicting the HF self-care domains of maintenance, monitoring, management and confidence. For example, a patient struggling with daily weighing (self-care monitoring) may benefit by including family

in that education. Whereas, a patient struggling with taking prescribed medications daily or adhering to a low-sodium diet or exercise recommendations (self-care maintenance) might benefit from inclusion in a similar health peer group.

Nursing Implications

The results of this study provide several nursing implications for healthcare providers and researchers. In terms of clinical implications, there is no need to rely on the traditional model of CR, but rather CR models that offer an alternative location and/or an alternative exercise may better meet patient need and preference. Many of the programs outlined in our systematic review represent less resource-intensive models that could potentially expand program capacity to address worldwide underutilization of CR.⁷ The qualitative data that define benefits, facilitators and barriers to exercise offer pragmatic data with which to improve the delivery of CR. CR programs that are easily accessible and provide appealing modes of exercise potentially increase physical activity adherence. Specifically, our focus on a single gentle home-based exercise program for patients with HF, provide direct participant perspective for study enrollment and subsequent 6 month adherence. Given the remarkably high long-term participant adherence in the GENTLE-HF study with BMI's ≥30, our findings have broader implications to promoting exercise initiation and adherence for the 40% of Americans with a BMI \geq 30, and the 42% of adults with CVD that report difficulty walking.^{8,9} Starting small with home-based gentle exercise, and acknowledging that some exercise is better than none, clinicians could help bridge sedentary patients to the full exercise guidelines. Additionally, our results suggest that clinicians seeking improved HF self-care engagement should consider ways in which they can simultaneously decrease social isolation or strengthen the patient's existing social network.

Regarding research implications, live group tele-yoga programs such as through Medicare's Silver Sneakers, Veteran Affairs' Whole Health, and the YMCA 360 potentially incorporate the key

facilitators of long-term adherence expressed by patients with HF in the GENTLE-HF study.^{10–12} Prospective mixed-methods studies with a larger and more diverse sample of patients with HF are needed to evaluate both the patient experiences and the effect of these existing widely available exercise programs on patient psychosocial outcomes such as exercise self-efficacy, depression, anxiety, social isolation and loneliness. Outcomes such as hospitalization and mortality are needed for comparison to studies of more vigorous physical activity interventions. Additionally, our qualitative findings indicate that assessing physical function benefits such as improved balance, flexibility, coordination, range of motion and strength may be important outcomes to measure rather than only exercise capacity and CVD risk factor modification which is typically measured.

Strengths and Limitations

This dissertation provides novel guidance for clinicians, researchers and patients with HF. To our knowledge, this was the first qualitative systematic review of alternative models of CR, the first qualitative analysis focused on initial and long term adherence to a home-based gentle exercise program, and the first study to examine the relationship between social isolation and loneliness with HF self-care. A strength of this dissertation is that we used the PROMIS measure to assess loneliness and the LSNS-6 to asocial social isolation/social network. These measures have good internal reliability and have been used in large studies assessing outcomes for patients with HF and thus facilitate comparison.^{13–15} Additionally, although the GENTLE-HF study was impacted by the pandemic, the pandemic highlighted the importance of assessing for social isolation and loneliness.

There are several limitations that should be considered when interpreting the results. The qualitative systematic review included studies of different exercise intervention types. Also, adherence information was not available which meant that though benefits, facilitators and barriers were described, we were not able to determine which, if any, corresponded with better adherence. The

second study was a qualitative analysis of interviews collected in the GENTLE-HF study, and thus the interviews were collected for a different purpose though we were able to answer our research questions and achieve data saturation. The sample was predominately White and as is typical with exercise studies and consisted of patients who were willing to exercise which does not represent the entire HF patient population. Lastly, a limitation of the third study was the small sample size which limits the power and generalizability of the results. The sample size also limited the number of variables we could run in our regression and the cross-sectional design limited causal inference. That said, we were able to achieve medium effect sizes for social isolation with HF self-care implying that the prediction would remain in a larger study.

In conclusion, this dissertation presents evidence of the benefits of alternative models of CR through a qualitative systematic literature review and the qualitative and quantitative findings of a randomized controlled clinical trial where 64% of subjects participated *more* than was asked. This research not only serves individuals with HF, but also the broader population of individuals with CVD or approximately 11.9 million of whom are estimated to have difficulty walking, dependence on another person to attend medical appointments, or both.⁹ It is imperative that we find new ways to adapt CR programs so that all individuals can have the opportunity to improve their health outcomes. Sandesara et al.¹⁶ have urged that the current model of CR is not financially viable nor sustainable due to referral, accessibility, and affordability barriers that limit attendance and consequently capitalization. COVID-19 has pressed the issue as US CR programs suspended or reduced their services to limit contagion.¹⁷ Home-based adaptive exercise models are a promising alternative model for CR that may mitigate exercise barriers and simultaneously reduce social isolation and loneliness to improve outcomes in patients with HF.

References

- Neubeck L, Freedman SB, Clark AM, Briffa T, Bauman A, Redfern J. Participating in cardiac rehabilitation: a systematic review and meta-synthesis of qualitative data. *Eur J Prev Cardiol*. 2012;19(3):494-503. doi:10.1177/1741826711409326
- 2. Ruano-Ravina A, Pena-Gil C, Abu-Assi E, et al. Participation and adherence to cardiac rehabilitation programs. A systematic review. *Int J Cardiol*. 2016;223:436-443. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.08.120
- 3. Deka P, Pozehl B, Williams MA, Yates B. Adherence to recommended exercise guidelines in patients with heart failure. *Heart Fail Rev.* 2017;22(1):41-53. doi:10.1007/s10741-016-9584-1
- 4. Clark AM, King-Shier KM, Spaling MA, et al. Factors influencing participation in cardiac rehabilitation programmes after referral and initial attendance: qualitative systematic review and meta-synthesis. *Clin Rehabil*. 2013;27(10):948-959. doi:10.1177/0269215513481046
- 5. Ye F, Yale S, Zheng Y, et al. Trends in Physical Activity Among US Adults With Heart Failure, 2007-2016. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(5):351-356. doi:10.1097/HCR.0000000000578
- Keteyian SJ, Jackson SL, Chang A, et al. Tracking Cardiac Rehabilitation Utilization in Medicare Beneficiaries: 2017 UPDATE. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2022;42(4):235-245. doi:10.1097/HCR.0000000000675
- 7. Grace SL, Kotseva K, Whooley MA. Cardiac Rehabilitation: Under-Utilized Globally. *Curr Cardiol Rep*. 2021;23(9):118. doi:10.1007/s11886-021-01543-x
- CDC. Obesity is a Common, Serious, and Costly Disease. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Published November 12, 2021. Accessed March 24, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/data/adult.html
- 9. Platz K, Zelle H, Howie-Esquivel J. Prevalence of U.S. Adults with Cardiovascular Disease Reporting Barriers to Clinician Office Visits: Implications for Accessible Models for Cardiac Rehabilitation. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* Published online 2021.
- 10. Senior Exercise Programs & Classes | SilverSneakers. Accessed May 3, 2023. https://tools.silversneakers.com/Classes
- 11. Health W. VA.gov | Veterans Affairs. Accessed May 3, 2023. https://www.va.gov/wholehealth/
- 12. Healthy at Home Staying Active. Accessed May 3, 2023. https://www.ymca.org/what-we-do/healthy-living/at-home/staying-active
- 13. Heidenreich PA, Bozkurt B, Aguilar D, et al. 2022 AHA/ACC/HFSA Guideline for the Management of Heart Failure. *J Card Fail*. Published online April 1, 2022. doi:10.1016/j.cardfail.2022.02.010
- Saito H, Kagiyama N, Nagano N, et al. Social isolation is associated with 90-day rehospitalization due to heart failure. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs J Work Group Cardiovasc Nurs Eur Soc Cardiol*. 2019;18(1):16-20. doi:10.1177/1474515118800113

- 15. Manemann SM, Chamberlain AM, Roger VL, et al. Perceived Social Isolation and Outcomes in Patients With Heart Failure. *J Am Heart Assoc.* 2018;7(11). doi:10.1161/JAHA.117.008069
- 16. Sandesara PB, Lambert CT, Gordon NF, et al. Cardiac rehabilitation and risk reduction: time to "rebrand and reinvigorate." J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015;65(4):389-395. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2014.10.059
- Melbostad HS, Savage PD, Mahoney K, Gaalema DE, Ades PA, Shepard DS. Financial Analysis of Cardiac Rehabilitation and the Impact of COVID-19. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. 2021;41(5):308-314. doi:10.1097/HCR.00000000000643

Appendices

Appendix 1. Study Measures

Lubben Social Network Scale Abbreviated 6-item Version

LUBBEN SOCIAL NETWORK SCALE-6-Item Version

LSNS-6

FAMILY: Considering the people to whom you are related either by birth or marriage ...

- 1. How many relatives do you see or hear from at least once a month?
- 0 = none 1 = one 2 = two 3 = three or four 4 = five thru eight 5 = nine or more2. How many relatives do you feel close to such that you could call on them for help?
- 0 = none 1 = one 2 = two 3 = three or four 4 = five thru eight 5 = nine or more3. How many relatives do you feel at ease with that you can talk about private matters?

0 = none 1 = one 2 = two 3 = three or four <math>4 = five thru eight 5 = nine or more

FRIENDSHIPS: Considering all of your friends including those who live in your neighborhood

- 4. How many of your friends do you see or hear from at least once a month?
- 0 = none 1 = one 2 = two 3 = three or four 4 = five thru eight 5 = nine or more5. How many friends do you feel close to such that you could call on them for help?
- 0 = none 1 = one 2 = two 3 = three or four 4 = five thru eight 5 = nine or more6. How many friends do you feel at ease with that you can talk about private matters?
- 0 = none 1 = one 2 = two 3 = three or four <math>4 = five thru eight 5 = nine or more

LSNS-6 total score is an equally weighted sum of these six items. Scores range from 0 to 30. Family and Friend Subscales are an equally weighted sum of their three items respectively. Subscales scores range from 0 to 15.

Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System Version 2.0 Social Isolation – Short Form

4a.

Social Isolation –Short Form 4a

Please respond to each item by marking one box per row.

		Never	Rarely	Sometimes	Usually	Always
UCLA11x2	I feel left out	1	2	3	4	5
UCLA13x3	I feel that people barely know me		2	3	4	5
UCLA14x2	I feel isolated from others		2	3	4	5
UCLA18x2	I feel that people are around me but not with me		2	3	4	5

SECTION A:

Listed below are behaviors that people with heart failure use to help themselves. How often or routinely do you do the following?

		Never		Sometimes		Always
1.	Try to avoid getting sick (e.g., wash your hands)?	1	2	3	4	5
2.	Get some exercise (e.g., take a brisk walk, use the stairs)?	1	2	3	4	5
3.	Eat a low salt diet?	1	2	3	4	5
4.	See your health care provider for routine health care?	1	2	3	4	5
5.	Take prescribed medicines without missing a dose?	1	2	3	4	5
6.	Order low salt items when eating out?	1	2	3	4	5
7.	Make sure to get a flu shot annually?	1	2	3	4	5
8.	Ask for low salt foods when visiting family and friends?	1	2	3	4	5
9.	Use a system or method to help you remember to take your medicines?	1	2	3	4	5
10	. Ask your healthcare provider about your medicines?	1	2	3	4	5

SECTION B:

Listed below are changes that people with heart failure commonly <u>monitor</u>. How often do you do the following?

		Never		Sometimes		Always
1.	Monitor your weight daily?	1	2	3	4	5
2.	Pay attention to changes in how you feel?	1	2	3	4	5
3.	Look for medication side-effects?	1	2	3	4	5
4.	Notice whether you tire more than usual doing normal activities?	1	2	3	4	5
5.	Ask your healthcare provider how you're doing?	1	2	3	4	5
6.	Monitor closely for symptoms?	1	2	3	4	5
7.	Check your ankles for swelling?	1	2	3	4	5
8.	Check for shortness of breath with activity such as bathing and dressing?	1	2	3	4	5
9.	Keep a record of symptoms?	1	2	3	4	5

The last time you had symptoms...

					(circl	e on	e number)
	Have not had symptoms	l did not recognize the symptom	Not Quickly		Somewhat Quickly		Very Quickly
 How quickly did you <u>recognize</u> that you had symptoms? 	N/A	0	1	2	3	4	5
 How quickly did you <u>know</u> that the symptom was due to heart failure? 	N/A	0	1	2	3	4	5

SECTION C:

Listed below are behaviors that people with heart failure use to control their symptoms. When you have symptoms, how likely are you to use one of these?

			(circle one number for each treatmen				
		Not Likely		Somewhat Likely		Very Likely	
1.	Further limit the salt you eat that day?	1	2	3	4	5	
2.	Reduce your fluid intake?	1	2	3	4	5	
3.	Take a medicine?	1	2	3	4	5	
4.	Call your healthcare provider for guidance?	1	2	3	4	5	
5.	Ask a family member or friend for advice?	1	2	3	4	5	
6.	Try to figure out why you have symptoms?	1	2	3	4	5	
7.	Limit your activity until you feel better?	1	2	3	4	5	

	I did not do anything	Not Sure		Somewhat Sure		Very Sure
 Did the treatment you used make you feel better? 	0	1	2	3	4	5

Think of a treatment you used the last time you had symptoms... (circle one number)

SECTION D:

In general, how <u>confident</u> are you that you can:

III E	constant, now <u>constant</u> are you that you can	(Circle one number for each statement)				
		Not Confident		SomewhatCo nfident		Extreme Confide
2.	Keep yourself <u>stable and free of</u> <u>symptoms?</u>	1	2	3	4	5
3.	Follow the treatment plan you have been given?	1	2	3	4	5
4.	<u>Persist</u> in following the treatment plan even when difficult?	1	2	3	4	5
5.	Monitor your condition routinely?	1	2	3	4	5
6.	<u>Persist</u> in routinely monitoring your condition even when difficult?	1	2	3	4	5
7.	<u>Recognize changes</u> in your health if they occur?	1	2	3	4	5
8.	Evaluate the importance of your symptoms?	1	2	3	4	5
9.	<u>Do something</u> to relieve your symptoms?	1	2	3	4	5
10	. <u>Persist</u> in finding a remedy for your symptoms even when difficult?	1	2	3	4	5
11. Evaluate how well a remedy works?		1	2	3	4	5

Appendix 2. Conceptual Frameworks

Health Action Process Approach by Schwarzer 2008



Figure 1. The HAPA (Schwarzer, 2008).
Hodgson et al. (2020) Conceptual Framework demonstrating mechanisms underlying associations

between loneliness, social isolation, cardiovascular disease and mortality.

